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AT THE END OF THE TEA-HORSE ROAD 

by 

Joy Ma 

Memoir (approx.. 80,000 words) 

World rights available 

Synopsis 

My mother’s was the first voice I heard when we were alone in the hospital just after I was born.  It is that same voice I 

heard as she told me stories about her childhood, her brothers and sisters, my grandfather and all the people she knew.  

I felt I knew everything about her.  Yet, I learned I knew only a little of her life.  In writing this book, I learned what, why 

and how her life, and our lives, were shaped not just from the moment she was born to the moment I was born, but 

even much before that. 

At The End of the Tea-Horse Road is one family’s journey from China to the West.  The idea of a journey to the West is a 

fresh take on the Chinese fantasy classic Journey o the West.   It recounts the adventures of the Tang Priest and the 

Monkey King with whom he travels to the Western Paradise (India) to collect Buddhist scriptures. 

About the Author  

Joy Ma is multilingual, multicultural and writes about what happens at the confluence of cultures in our lives.  She grew 

up in India, attending school in Calcutta, Naini Tal and New Delhi.  She moved to the States for post-graduate studies in 

New York.  When her husband got a job in California they moved there and have lived in the San Francisco Bay area for 

several years.  Joy can read and write Hindi, understands Cantonese, Mandarin and Hadda and can understand every 

other worked in Nepali and Bengali. 

 

 



Joy grew up hearing stories about her family who migrated from Southern China to work in India and she gets how 

people can mix several languages in a single sentence.  Her favourite foods are Chinese, Indian and Californian.  She lives 

with her husband and two sons, her mom and the family dog, Willie. 

 

FOR FURTHER INFORMATION: 
JACARANDA LIT 

helen@jacarandalit.com/jay@jacarandalit.com 
www.jacarandalit.com 
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BEING GANDHI 

My Year-Long Experiment Living Gandhi’s Truth 

by 

Perry Garfinkel 

World rights available 

 “Generations to come will scarce believe that such a one as he, in flesh and blood, walked upon this earth.” ~ Albert 
Einstein  

“In a time of deceit telling the truth is a revolutionary act.” ~ George Orwell  

“Live as if you were to die tomorrow. Learn as if you were to live forever.” ~ Mahatma Gandhi  

Synopsis 

In the tradition of A.J. Jacobs’ 2007-8 bestseller “The Year of Living Biblically: One Man's Humble Quest to Follow the 
Bible as Literally as Possible,” Perry Garfinkel plans to spend the next year living quite literally by the principles Gandhi 
laid down, all the while reporting from around the world on pivotal places where the seeds of the Gandhi movement 
were planted.  He will interview fascinating and sometimes offbeat and colorful people and assess how the Gandhi 
influence has grown or withered.  

“This idea took root in me during the Obama Administration, when the then campaigning Senator confided that the 
Mahatma – not, as one would suspect, Martin Luther King Jr. – was his inspiration. Obama even had a portrait of Gandhi 
in his office and, not surprisingly, his Presidential campaign slogan was “Be the change,” taken directly from Gandhi’s 
most famous quote. I wondered then how many African Americans knew Gandhi from a hole in the wall. I also foresaw a 
vast new market, a new generation primed for a book about Gandhi if they did know more.”  

BEING GANDHI will be cast against a canvas writ large. It will be highly relevant to today’s times and touch readers 
personally, politically, socially and spiritually – whether they’ve read several Gandhi biographies or know nothing about 
him except that he was the diminutive man with the wire-rimmed John Lennon glasses, who somehow spearheaded the 
Indian independence movement. Despite the fact that Gandhi is on every Indian currency, despite that his image and 
statues dot the Indian landscapes, despite the countless businesses that appropriate his name, how many people can 
recite Gandhi’s six principles?  

This will not be a biography as much as a psychological and social experiment in assuming the character of the man, 
living the way he did.  

In terms of the reach of the Gandhi movement, his ideas had and have much greater reach than one imagines at first. He 
was the precursor and spearhead of a number of intersecting social and cultural trends: of living lightly on the Earth, of 
minimalism, of anti-materialism or voluntary simplicity, of self reliance, of conservation, civil rights and diversity, of 
vegetarianism and animal rights, of natural ingredients and fabrics, of home-grown and homemade – The retailer Cotton 
Basics and the whole artisanal movement (from home-made cheese to hand-made crafts) owe him a debt. His strategies 
are now applied in a wide variety of contexts, from the Gandhi Animal Shelter in New Delhi to the Women’s Earth 
Alliance, a feminist environmental group in Berkeley, California. His legacy is housed in educational teaching centres and 



monuments to his memory around the world: from the Gandhi Memorial Centre in Washington, D.C.; to the Mahatma 
Gandhi Institute for Cultural Cooperation in Port of Spain, Trinidad. At the Gandhi monument on Indira Gandhi Square in 
Moscow, members of the Tibet Culture & Information Centre and the Transnational Radical Party (an NGO whose 
emblem bears the face of Mahatma Gandhi) meet annually to celebrate his birthday.  

In June 2007 the United Nations General Assembly declared Gandhi’s birthday (Oct. 2) as International Day of Non-
Violence. The period from Jan. 30th (Gandhi’s assassination) to April 4 (Martin Luther King’s assassination), has been 
declared “the Season of Nonviolence” by the Association for Global New Thought, a group based in Santa Barbara, 
California.  

There has not been a major book about the subject of Gandhi in some years. The last book that garnered major 
international attention was the 2011 biography by Joseph Lelyveld, the Pulitzer Prize-winning New York Times reporter. 
Some of that attention was controversial, due to what Indian critics read as Lelyveld’s allusions to Gandhi’s homosexual 
relationship. Even before it was published in India, Gujarat's state assembly voted unanimously to ban the book, “Great 
Soul: Mahatma Gandhi and His Struggle With India.”  

Gandhi was also scrutinized in British historian and biographer Jad Adams’ “Gandhi: Naked Ambition” (Quercus Books, 
2010) for his sexual behaviour, particularly for reportedly sleeping next to young naked women; and then Adams came 
back in a second book a year later, “Gandhi: The True Man Behind Modern India” (Pegasus Books, 2011) with a book 
that takes a look at the man, not the myth, not the Mahatma.  

Perry Garfinkel will look with an unblinking journalist’s eye at what has happened to the Gandhi movement. He will also 
be ruthlessly unforgiving of himself, closely examining his own struggles to adhere to the Gandhian way, monitoring and 
writing about his fight against the tyranny of dependence on and addiction to the material world, and about his lapses 
back into the ‘Perryian way’! 

Perry’s personal goal will be to rise to and above these challenges and actually be the change in body, mind, spirit, work 
and relationships.  

He will find both hope and frustration in his travels and in his research. Hope in the hundreds of organizations that 
promote the Gandhian way. Frustration at how far the movement has not come. But he will neither praise nor condemn 
Gandhi. “I may do a little of both, but in true Gandhi fashion BEING GANDHI will be honest in its reporting and I will be 
honest in my own reactions and impressions, as I was in my national bestseller ‘Buddha or Bust’.”  

Gandhi readers will recognize that the subtitle of BEING GANDHI references two books that will play significantly in this 
book: Gandhi’s autobiographical The Story of My Experiment with Truth and Gandhi’s Truth, the 1970 Pulitzer Prize-
winning biography by Erik Erikson, distinguished psychoanalyst, who attempts to know the man by delving into his 
family background, maintaining a Freudian arm’s-length from the living and breathing person. “Ultimately, to my mind, 
it fails to illuminate the Inner Gandhi who you or I could aspire to become.”  Perry goes on to say that, “nonetheless, I will 
use his autobiography as my true north, a compass guiding me on the path to becoming Gandhi. From his book I will 
extract pearls of wisdom – advice, tips, suggestions, directions and guidelines that he says led him to, as he puts it, “my 
way of living” – that suggest a To Do list if one wants to closely follow the rules the Mahatma set for himself.” 

Here, in a small extracts culled from a chapter or two of Gandhi’s autobiography Perry explains some of the examples he 
will himself undertake to follow:  

• “I kept account of every farthing I spent, and my expenses were carefully calculated…this habit has stayed with me ever 
since…” Can I, the guy who struggles to keep his checking account balanced, morph into an accountant and not splurge 
when a big check flows in my direction?  

• “I decided to reduce my expenses by half…” This may be difficult, as it would for anyone living a reasonably middle 
class lifestyle, given my fixed rent and phone charges. But there are corners I can and will cut. I may even consult some 
books on how to do so, such as “Be CentsAble: How to Cut Your Household Budget in Half” (Plume Books).  

• “…Walks of 8 to 10 miles a day…kept me practically free from illness...and gave me a fairly strong body.” Easy peasy! 
But every day? Hmmmmm…  



• “I also came across books on simple living…” I’ll check out the books he found then, plus the plethora of books from 
the last 10 years that would surely make Gandhi’s eyes roll, though they were probably inspired by Gandhi. I’ll look 
through the indices of the newer books looking for Gandhi’s name and references and report on them. 

• “I had oatmeal porridge for breakfast, lunch out, and for dinner bread and cocoa.” I’ll try that...for a while!  

• “I stopped taking sweets and condiments… Many such experiments taught me the real seat of taste was not the tongue 
but the mind.” Tough one but it's been on my bucket list for the last, say, 10 years.  

• “I gave up tea and coffee as a rule…” Ditto above.  

In addition, in his autobiography Gandhi mentions a great many books he’s read that inspired him. In a whole chapter of 
my book, Perry will not just list all of them but will also read a lot of them, pulling out the most salient parts that 
influenced Gandhi’s thinking and philosophies, and that he hopes will do the same for him and his readers.  

*** 

Living by Gandhi’s principles: 

Perry’s journey will take place at a time when there has never been so much angst about so many lies taking over 
headlines around the world.  

In India, in philosophy professor Sundar Sarukkai’s Nov. 22, 2016, essay in The Hindu entitled “The age of post-truth 
politics.” He writes:  

“The U.S. election was explicitly about brazen lies and also about the indifference of the voters to obvious lies. We seem 
to be more used to lies in the Indian political scene but here too the scale and the obviousness of lies seem to be 
increasing.”  

News organizations such as the Associated Press and PolitiFact dedicate enormous resources to separating politicians' 
truthful wheat from their dishonest chaff. But if we've come to expect and even joke about office-seekers who seem 
truth-challenged, many of us have given little thought to our own fibs and self-deception.  

There’s plenty of academic and social research identifying an uptick in lying, which would extremely disappoint the 
Mahatma. But telling the literal truth – which is just the surface of what Gandhi means by Satyagraha – is only the first 
of Gandhi’s 6 major principles that have become hard-to-impossible to live up to, namely:  

#1 – Being truthful: Learning from your own mistakes and conducting experiments on yourself;  

#2 – Acting non-violently: In thoughts as well as deeds;  

#3 – Vegetarianism: Carved into the Hindu and Jain traditions of India, for health reasons as well;  

#4 – Brahmacharya (celibacy): Spiritual and practical purity and sexual abstinence, in body and mind;  

#5 – Simplicity: Giving up unnecessary spending, moving from a consumptive culture to “voluntary simplicity”;  

#6 – Maintaining a faith: Belief in a Higher Power, as well as faith in oneself and the faith that good things will come.  

Gandhi conceived of these pillars in the 1930s and ‘40s, a period of great turmoil as the Indian independence movement 
gained momentum. Yet, in retrospect, they were a much simpler time culturally and socially compared to today’s 
frenetic pace and information overload.  

Perry will keep a daily diary of his attempt to live by these principles, the successes and failures will be recounted, 
balancing keen insights, a reporter’s rigor and self-effacing humor. Like “The Year of Living Biblically: One Man's Humble 
Quest to Follow the Bible as Literally as Possible,” Perry’s book will take Gandhi literally, if slightly irreverently, but in the 



end with greatest admiration for the high bar he set for Man and Woman to honor and obey the rules by which to live a 
life of integrity, of respect for all living things – in short of setting one’s moral compass and following it to a promising 
present and future.  

Some principles will be easier than others to follow as Perry reflects: 

“While others have walked the 241-mile (390 km) Salt March in commemoration – from Sonia Gandhi (she walked only 
part) to Gandhi's great-grandson Tushar Gandhi, to a recent writer for National Geographic Magazine - even the Indian 
Ministry for Environment and Forests has now designated the route an ecotourism destination – I plan to walk it with 
another agenda, one that parallels the life and mission of Gandhi on a more personal level. For me it will signal an act of 
personal independence: after two hip replacements and simultaneously learning to live with an autoimmune dysfunction, 
my reenactment of the March makes the dramatic statement that my Self is not defined by my Body.”  

In Gandhi’s case, the simple act of defiance – to take salt from the sea, spitting on British-imposed taxes on what was 
rightly and freely theirs – captivated the world’s attention and admiration. In mine, I will defy the limits and decline of my 
own body. I feel that will be more captivating to the current generation.  

I should add here that  the march and the entire book commemorates another personal achievement: I will be entering 
my 70th year in 2018. In much the same way the great American broadcaster and adventurer made of habit of climbing 
mountain to celebrate monumental birthdays, I will honor my attainment of this albeit dubious peak by making this 
statement: that I can indeed still make life-changing strides toward self improvement.  

My march could turn out to be the narrative along which I reflect on the effect and influence of Gandhi on India today, as 
well on the influence of my “experiment” on me. We shall see.  

The walk – even talking the walk – is one thing. But the greater challenge will be to live day in and day out according to 
the strict Gandhian moral code of ethics.  

What he meant by truth, or satya, was something much more than metaphorical. Gandhi dedicated his life to the wider 
purpose of discovering this truth, partly by learning from his own mistakes and conducting experiments on himself. He 
stated that the most important battle is with one’s own demons, fears, and insecurities. He first summarized his beliefs 
when he said, “God is Truth.” He would later change this statement to: “Truth is God.”  

And here lies the Grail that gives this search universal appeal. We’re all driven by the desire to unearth our own “truth.” 
Denied of that opportunity, especially to the point of oppression, we will go to whatever extremes are necessary to dig 
deeper for that truth. And, by turn, we will demand it of others – whether from lovers, family, friends, business 
colleagues or our own government.  

In these times, when conflict and violence continue unabated, when everyone from politicians to celebrities to the police 
to every man and woman who cheats on his/her spouse seem to make lying accepted policy, we all could use a little of 
Gandhi’s “truth” and moral fibre.  

In the end, I’ll suggest that Gandhi’s, my own, all our own (including various societies/cultures) struggles living up to the 
potential of truth and peace are valiant and worthy in and of themselves – whether we attain them or not. Ultimately, 
the commitment to striving for a nonviolent approach to life’s oppressions and obstacles – to finding The Truth or just the 
truth – makes us better humans, and better societies. It’s the striving that matters. As Buddhists would say, “Fall off the 
meditation cushion 9 times, get on it 10.” As many Buddhists and pacific Judeo-Christians would also say, non-violence 
must begin within and then can spread out. The eye-for-an-eye approach – well, how’s that working out?  

It’s already clear I will find both hope and frustration in my travels and in my research. Hope in the hundreds of 
organizations that promote the Gandhian way. Frustration at how far the movement has not come. But BEING GANDHI 
will neither praise nor condemn Gandhi.  

It may do a little of both, but in true Gandhi fashion it will be honest in its reporting and I will be honest in my own 
reactions and impressions, as I was in “Buddha or Bust.”  

 



BEING GANDHI will be an in-depth look at how one man copes with trying to live the principles of Gandhi in the 21st 
Century. The “depth” will reveal itself in how deeply he goes with his own honesty. This “experiment with Truth” will be 
soul-searching, challenging and at times uncomfortable. Honest self-examination often is painful.  Perry Garfinkel will go 
dangerously close to the bone with no-holds-barred in his self-assessment.  

As a journalist, his global journey exploring how the Gandhi movement has spread will be unblinking, honest, frank and 
straightforward. Some will call his reportage outspoken. At the same time he will use humour and self-effacement as 
portals through which to bring readers gently into the grit of looking at him…them…human nature. “Long ago a sage 
editor taught me that if you bring a reader into your house through a door they are familiar and comfortable with, they 
are more willing to let you lead them into rooms they would otherwise eschew. Laughter loosens us up, as research has 
shown; it relaxes muscles, fights stress and depression, and creates a commonality. I’m known to be a funny guy so I will 
not try to blanket that humor – or that willingness to observe the irony and sometimes absurdity of humans being 
human. Yet, as Mr. Gandhi wrote in 1928: “If I had no sense of humour, I would long ago have committed suicide."  

OUTLINE OF OTHER EXPEDITIONS/INTERVIEWS:  

These sections of BEING GANDHI will bring the same discerning perspective Perry Garfinkel brought to BUDDHA OR 
BUST (see a chapter at end of this proposal), separating fact from fake-fact, hypocrisy from authenticity. They will 
include profiles of unique, unexpected and sometimes quirky personalities, as well as revisiting all-too-familiar people 
and places but with fresh objective perspective, on whom Gandhi left an indelible mark, and who continued to spread 
Gandhi’s Truth to others.  

Among others these will include: 

• Shall Sinha, who was born in the same area where Gandhi first practiced nonviolence in India, then moved to Canada, 
where he graduated with degrees in engineering. But passionate about Gandhi, he devoted the rest of his life to writing 
and lecturing about the Mahatma. But the unique hook here is that he presents all his talks in the character of Mahatma 
Gandhi – eerily looking just like Gandhi, with bald head, steel frame glasses, home-spun loin clothes, tire slippers and a 
bamboo walking stick. Perry will go with him, from his home to his makeover to his presentation.  

• Srimati Kamala, an American born in 1945, Srimati has dedicated her life to the interpretation of Gandhi’s message.   
She is the founding director of the Gandhi Memorial Center, and an ordained minister of the Self-Revelation Church of 
Absolute Monism in Bethesda, Maryland. She received an award as “Ambassador of Indian Philosophy and the Ideals of 
Mahatma Gandhi in the USA” from the Association of Indians in America (Washington, 1980). His Holiness the Dalai 
Lama presented her with the Jamnalal Bajaj International Award for promoting Gandhian values outside India. Perry will 
interview her, visit the Church and meet some of the congregants.  

• Varsha Das, is the former director of the National Gandhi Museum near Rajghat, the peaceful riverside memorial 
where the sage’s bullet-riddled body was cremated. Her interest in Gandhi is more than political – it’s personal. Varsha’s 
mother shared a cell with Gandhi’s wife. She has some amazing reflections via her mother. Varsha’s own daughter, the 
renowned Bollywood actress/director Nandita Das is also an ardent social activist who credits Gandhi’s most famous 
advice as her moral compass: “Be the change you want to see in the world.” Perry will get perspectives from both of 
them, and explore how mother influences daughter.  

• Porbandar, as is well known by anyone vaguely familiar with Gandhi’s life, is his birthplace. Kirti Mandir, his family 
home, is now a memorial temple and easily the most popular tourist attraction in town. However, now Porbander is also 
known for its crime and corrupt politicians, all fighting over the vast riches generated by the limestone deposits. An 
investigation by local and the State Mines and Mineral Department revealed politicians and operators illegally mine 
these quarries, triggering more and more violence and retaliation. As recently as February 2017 the Gujarat High Court 
the state government called for a ground-level survey to assess the magnitude of illegal mining. Set against the historic 
backdrop of Porbander’s significance to Gandhi’s life and the movement, Perry will interview city officials and others in 
the mining world with a journalist’s honest eye, revealing a certain irony at the distance between the moral values today 
in Porbander versus what Gandhi envisioned.  

• London, where Gandhi studied law and joined the Vegetarian Society of London, is now home to an estimated 500,000 
British Indians, or 6 per cent of the capital city’s population, a far cry from when Gandhi arrived in 1888. Many U.K. 
Indians are now third generational and proportionally part of the largest Indian community outside of Asia.  They are a 



vibrant force socially, culturally, economically and politically. To gauge the extent of Gandhi’s influence in England, 
especially with Indians there, Perry will visit Leicester, the southeast British city known as Little India, where Indians 
comprise 25 per cent of the population, making it the largest Indian community in England and Wales. It was estimated 
that by 2011, 50 per cent of Leicester would consist of ethnic minorities (mostly Indians), making it the first city in Britain 
not to have a white majority. This is the same Leicester that 30 years ago was one of England’s most racist cities. The 
local newspaper ran advertisements telling immigrants not to come to the city. Tensions became so high the city created 
Britain’s first-ever race relations council committee.  

• The ‘Gandhi Walking Tour’, has been offered since 2007 by London Walks, financed by a wealthy Indian entrepreneur. 
It takes visitors back to Gandhi’s days in London to see and feel the inner London that Gandhi saw, places he lived, 
studied, explored and walked. Perry will join the tour.  

• Pietermaritzburg, the South African village where Gandhi was thrown off a train, bills itself as the birthplace of 
nonviolent resistance. At the railway station, largely unaltered since Gandhi’s time, plaques commemorate that 1893 
event. Perry will visit that spot and meet people still living in the area inspired by Gandhi. He will track Gandhi’s 
experience in South Africa, where he was so moved by the injustices he saw that he questioned long-held bedrock 
beliefs – about man’s innate humanity and spirituality, and about a legal system that would put up with it, even turn the 
other way from it. This is where Gandhi came to the conclusion that “an eye for an eye makes the whole world blind.” 
Pietermaritzburg apparently remained blind. From the 1970s to the ’90s, again it became an important and regrettably 
bloody battleground of defiance for the freedom struggle during the height of the Apartheid wars. This section will give 
Perry a chance to show Gandhi’s influence on the great Nelson Mandela, the leader of the modern anti-Apartheid 
movement. “For example, Mandela called Gandhi “the sacred warrior, an intellectual and moral genius” in a Time 
Magazine essay celebrating great people of the 20th Century: “The Gandhian influence dominated freedom struggles on 
the African continent right up to the 1960s because of the power it generated and the unity it forged among the 
apparently powerless… I followed the Gandhian strategy for as long as I could, but then there came a point in our 
struggle when the brute force of the oppressor could no longer be countered through passive resistance alone.”  

In Durban Perry will meet and interview Mewa Ramgobin, the chair of Phoenix Settlement Trust, a cultural project 
aimed at preserving Gandhi’s legacy in South Africa.  

• Suraj Sadan, an India-born artist living in Montreal, Canada, who has painted more than 400 portraits of the Mahatma, 
shown in special exhibitions since 1969. The 78-year-old Mr. Sadan created the iconic portrait that went on to become 
the 20 paise stamp released to commemorate the centenary celebrations of Gandhi in 1969. His interest in making 
portraits of the Mahatma started as a young boy. He and his family had been displaced from Quetta, now in Pakistan, 
and were in the post-Independence refugee center at Kingsway Camp in Delhi when the Mahatma visited it. He was 9 
years old and since then started painting his portraits.  

• There are at least two rock bands that claim Gandhi as their spiritual influence. One is a Costa Rican band 
appropriately named Gandhi. Another is the socially conscious progressive rock band of young women called Truth on 
Earth that credits Gandhi as its lyrical muse. Perry will check them out and any others he may find in the course of his 
research.  

• At first glance, Skokie, Illinois, may seem to have little to do with the Mahatma. But in 1967 this small city 12 miles 
north of Chicago (population 70,000), in many ways the epitome of American middle class Midwest suburbia, became an 
official “sister city” to Porbander. Skokie is a microcosm of how far Gandhi’s ideas have come in the West – and how 
much further they still have to go. In 2004, led by a group of immigrant Indians, the city erected a bronze life-size statue 
in Gandhi’s memory. The second largest Indian population in the state of Illinois after Chicago, they are proud of the 
significant impact they’ve made in keeping their culture alive in heartland America and in promoting the idea of a 
peaceful world. At the Indians’ urging, for example, nearby Oakton Community College now offers a Gandhi-inspired 
course on peace strategies. Yet, all is not as Gandhi would want it to be in Skokie. At the major convocation unveiling the 
Gandhi statue, the first of its kind in the state, an embittered feud erupted on the podium between two factions of the 
sponsoring Indian group, much to the confusion and embarrassment of city officials and the several hundred others in 
attendance. It was a most un-Gandhian demonstration of Gandhi’s truth. And then there was the Skokie incident that 
certainly would have given Gandhi pause. In 1977, a small neo-Nazi group, the National Socialist Party of America, 
attempted to hold a demonstration march in the city where 15 percent of the population then was Jewish. The event 
erupted into a nationwide controversy about First Amendment rights; there was even a documentary film about it. In 
the end, the courts ruled in favour of allowing the Nazi group march, on the grounds of the free speech amendment. 
Perry will muse on where Gandhi would have stood on this one.  



• The Self-Realization Fellowship, a Hindu group dedicated to the guru Paramahansa Yogananda and based in Palisades, 
California, claims to have some ashes from the body of Gandhi. The story of how the ashes got to Los Angeles is part of a 
broader story — a tale of family feuds, intrigue, and national politics — that has still not been fully resolved. Perry will 
visit to see the precious ashes, weigh his reaction, as I did seeing the finger relic of the Buddha at Famen Temple in 
China and the tooth of the Buddha at the Sri Dalada Maligawa Temple of the Sacred Tooth Relic in Kandy, Sri Lanka.  

• There are a multitude of organizations and institutes that are based on Gandhi’s philosophy, Perry will focus on the 
M.K. Gandhi Institute for Nonviolence, in a neighbourhood of Rochester, New York, challenged by poverty and violence. 
Founded by Arun Gandhi, the fifth grandson of Mohandas Gandhi, the non-profit equips people between the ages of 12 
and 24 to use nonviolence to create a sustainable and just world for all. It collaborates with local organizations, 
academic institutions, students and committed peacemakers in the following areas: nonviolence education, 
sustainability and environmental conservation, and the promotion of racial justice. Before moving to the U.S., Arun and 
his wife Sunada spent years working in India on behalf of the country’s poorest people. Arun grew up outside Durban, 
South Africa at Phoenix Ashram, the first centre for nonviolent living Gandhi founded in 1903. The Institute also raises 
funds for a school in India that Arun helped to found for children rescued from child labour abuse. Among other recent 
achievements, Arun has written two books for younger children about his grandfather, the award-winning “Grandfather 
Gandhi” and, a new book in 2016, “Be the Change.”  

• Non-violent Communication (NVC) Movement, a communications skills training program, has flourished in the United 
State and Europe, where there are Centres for NVC that teach people how to shift not just in their language usage but 
their way of thinking. Founded by clinical psychologist Marshall Rosenberg, the Centre for Nonviolent Communication 
emerged out of work he was doing with civil rights activists in the early 1960's. During this period he also mediated 
between rioting students and college administrators and worked to peacefully desegregate public schools in long-
segregated regions. Perry will take some courses and training to see how this helps him to let go of violent thoughts 
processes, and apply them in work and family situations.  

• Gandhi’s descendants.  Perry hopes to catch up with as many of the living grandchildren as possible, to see how their 
lives have unfolded. Some have done better than others. A quick bit of research reveals that Gandhi’s grandson Gopal 
Krishna was the Governor of West Bengal and also chairman of the Gandhi Heritage Committee, and is still involved in 
state level politics. Gandhi’s great-grandson, 49-year-old Tushar Gandhi, will join with a New York-based company called 
Go Philanthropic in a venture targeting affluent people interested in donating to Indian projects that follow Gandhi’s 
principles. “It’s tourism with a cause,” Tushar said.  

About the author:  

Perry Garfinkel, a contributor to The New York Times since 1986, is the author BUDDHA OR BUST: In Search of Truth, 
Meaning Happiness and the Man Who Found Them All” (Crown/Harmony, 2006; Three River Press, 2007). The book 
became a national bestseller in its first week of publication and was later acquired by publishers in Brazil and Italy. It was 
named to a prestigious “Best Buddhist Writing of 2007” list. The book expanded on a major feature he wrote for 
National Geographic Magazine, which appeared as the cover story of 24 international editions of the magazine.  

 

Of “Buddha or Bust,” His Holiness the Dalai Lama wrote: QUOTE TO COME Daniel Goleman, PhD, the author of 
“Emotional Intelligence” and a former award winning staff writer for The New York Times: QUOTE TO COME  



He also has written “In A Man’s World” (New American Library, 1985; Ten Speed Press, 1992), which was considered a 
“groundbreaking book” by the Washington Post; and “Travel Writing for Profit and Pleasure” (Plume Books, 1989), 
which travel expert and publisher Arthur Frommer called “the definitive work in the field.”  

A journalist and editor since the early 1970s for such newspapers as the Boston Globe and the Newark (NJ) Star Ledger, 
he was the startup editor of an ecotravel magazine and a new age magazine and beyond. He currently is a regular 
contributor to the NY Times column Vocations, which appears in the Sunday Business Section. He has recently been 
filing profiles of interesting Indian for the Times international Saturday Profile department.  

He first went to India in 1973 with his then wife, traveling from Delhi to Goa to Benares, to Sarnath and beyond. He 
ended up in Benares studying tabla with the professor of tabla at Benares Hindu University, later selling his first 
freelance article, a profile of his tabla guru. He returned to India 30 years later on assignment for National Geographic 
and has returned almost every year since then.  

BEING GANDHI 

My Year-Long Experiment Living Gandhi’s Truth 

By Perry Garfinkel 

 

TENATIVE CHAPTER OUTLINE:  

Chapter 1: Inauspicious Beginnings in Porbandar, India.  

It was in this port city – continuously active as a maritime center for some 3,500 years – that Mohandas Gandhi was 
born in 1869 while Porbandar was still under raj rule. Indeed, Gandhi’s grandfather, father, and uncle all served as prime 
ministers to the local Indian royalty. I’ll begin here, standing at the foot of a temple of peace called Kirti Mandir, a 79-
foot imposing building on an otherwise simple lane. This spot, marking Gandhi’s childhood home, has become a 
pilgrimage stop for ardent followers and the merely curious. It is the major tourist attraction in town, though travelers 
and tourists also come to star-gaze at a local planetarium, swim and stroll at an attractive beach, track migrating 
flamingos, check out a lion sanctuary and pray at the only temple in India devoted to Sudama. It’s also where Pakistani 
terrorists hijacked a fishing trawler from Porbadar’s waters and diverted it to Mumbai, where they disembarked and 
proceeded to open fire on thousands in the deadly attacks dubbed “26/11.” And where, these days, Porbander has 
become rife with corruption and violence. From Kirti Mandir, I’ll give the greater context of the political and social 
climate in India around the time of Gandhi’s birth. We then return to Porbandar and reconstruct in detail Gandhi’s home 
and home life. His mother, was devout Jain, taught him compassion, vegetarianism, fasting for self-purification, and 
tolerance between individuals. She introduced him to the Indian epics; tales of an ancient Indian king and the truthful 
hero haunted him as a boy. Gandhi’s early identification with Truth and Love as supreme values is traceable to his 
enamor with these epic characters. I shall read and analyze the epics, looking for how they played out in Gandhi’s life.  

Of my personal journey, it's here I will begin to adopt some of Gandhi’s ways, reread the great Indian epics he studied, 
learn the craft of spinning my own cloth and more.  

Chapter 2: Gandhi Goes Anglo in London  

At 19, Gandhi went to study law at University College in London. He experimented with adopting European customs – 
taking ballroom dancing lessons, learning French and violin, even elocution. In 1894 Gandhi identified himself in a 
newspaper advertisement for a series of self-published tracts as “Agent for the Esoteric Christian Union and the London 
Vegetarian Society,” and it was through a Theosophist friend that he discovered Tolstoy, whose creed of universal 
brotherhood and radical nonviolence affected him profoundly. I will begin my vegetarian diet, meet and interview board 
members of the Vegetarian Society and retrace Gandhi’s London and visit the city of Leicester, as cited above.  

Chapter 3: A Radical is Born in South Africa  



I’ll visit Pietermaritzburg, the South African village where Gandhi was thrown off a train, bills itself as the birthplace of 
nonviolent resistance. The railway station, largely unaltered since Gandhi’s time, has several plaques commemorating 
that 1893 event. We will visit that spot and interviews others on whom Gandhi left an impression, especially those 
connect with the anti-Apartheid movement.  

Chapters 4-5: Independence in India  

These chapters will continue to follow Gandhi’s life, along with parallels and comparisons between past and present, 
and my own reflections. In this chapter (though it may be interspersed as a “through line” to the whole book), I plan to 
reenact the 241-mile 1930 Salt March that took him 23 days. He was 61 at the time. I am about to turn 70 next summer. 
I suspect he was in better shape than me.  

Chapter 6: A Man is Assassinated, A Martyr is Born  

One company offers a four-hour tour called “The Assassination of Gandhi,” in which tourists are taken to the site of the 
1948 killing. It sounds morbid but moving; we will join it. A historian tells the story of that wintry January day when 
Gandhi made his way to his daily prayer meeting, flanked by his two devoted nieces. The tourists hear readings from the 
police report that was filed after a man pulled out a gun and shot him. There will be more in the aftermath of his death, 
of organizations and people who rallied to continue his work. For myself, this is one moment in his life I will not emulate. 
But I will continue with my resolve to maintain the disciplines.  

Chapter 7: Gandhi’s Enduring Legacy to the West  

“You’re the top! You're Mahatma Gandhi. You're the top! You're Napoleon Brandy.”  

~ From “You’re the Top,” Cole Porter, from the musical ‘Anything Goes,” 1934  

“What do you think of Western Civilization,” a reporter asked Mahatma Gandhi on his first trip to America. The 
Mahatma replied, “It sounds like a very good idea.”  

The day before the inauguration of President Barack Obama, I watched the “We Are One” concert event on TV that took 
place on the steps of the Lincoln Memorial. President-elect Obama and family (along with many thousands of others) sat 
facing the giant statue of the 16th President of the United States as the world’s greatest performers did their thing. 
When U2 paid obeisance to the new leader of Western Civilization by singing “Pride In the Name of Love,” an homage to 
the Rev. King, it struck me how Gandhi had changed the course of American history. I saw the direct transmission of 
wisdom, the direct lineage from Lincoln the great emancipator to Gandhi the great spearhead of independence to Dr. 
King the great civil rights leader to Obama the great hope of American politics – men who shared the dream of harmony 
among all mankind, achieved through nonviolent cooperation. That three of them were brought down violently by an 
assassin’s bullet made me hope that their dreams would not end once again in tragedy. With that backdrop, this chapter 
will follow the Gandhi movement to Europe and the United States in modern times. American figures like the topical 
comic Dick Gregory who has gone on several hunger fast to protest civil rights violations. Movements like the “Occupy 
Movement” which began in 2011 as the Occupy Wall Street demonstration in Lower Manhattan. As well as Americans I 
cited above and the NVC in the US, along with nonviolent resistance efforts throughout Europe.  

Chapter 8: The Buddhists and Gandhi  

In London Gandhi met Edwin Arnold, author of the famous verse biography of the Buddha, “The Light of Asia,” who 
introduced Gandhi to the Buddhist philosophy. It inspired and informed his evolving ideas. The degree to which 
Buddhism weaves through the Gandhian approach is reflected in the place of honor he holds with today’s great 
Buddhist leaders. As such, I will conduct interviews with the Vietnamese teacher Thich Nhat Hanh and the Dalai Lama 
(both of whom I interviewed for “Buddha or Bust,” both of whom wrote glowing blurbs for the book) and other leading 
Buddhist scholars and practitioners who find guidance and applications in Gandhi’s teachings. Yet, there is a schism 
between Buddhist thought and Gandhi’s philosophies, especially those Dalits who converted to Buddhism and became 
followers of B.R. Ambedkar, the architect of the Indian Constitution. This opens up to a wider examination of Gandhi’s 
beliefs about the caste system. I’ll interview leading experts on both sides of the conversation. As well, this will test my 
own 30-year practice of Buddhist principles and my beliefs as a Jew.  



Chapter 9: The Descendants of Gandhi  

This chapter will try to track down as many living descendant of Ganhdi as possible, to show if and how they preserved 
his beliefs, if and how they themselves lived by them. I am curious to hear their response to my own commitment to 
being Gandhi on this personal journey.  

Chapter 10: A Gandhi Reader  

This will NOT be a chapter like in other Gandhi books – not an anthology of excerpts and chapters Gandhi wrote. This 
will be, as I stated above, a look at and examination of all the books he read throughout his life, all mentioned in his 
autobiography. It will be a revealing walk through his personal library. There is no better way to see what makes a 
person tick than to look at what’s beside his bed.  

Extensive Glossary of Resources  

For those moved by this book to take action themselves, I will provide a comprehensive listing of international Gandhi 
centers, academic programs, memorials, websites, conference and all other tools for finding one’s own “truth” with 
Gandhi.  

MEDIA/PR/PROMOTION:  

Possibilities so far with major media outlets:  

– The AARP (Association of American Retired People, with a circulation of 23 million of 50-plus readers, the largest 
circulation magazine in the world) is expressing interest in coverage of my journey;  

– The NY Times (to which I have contributed since 1986) will be a major target for me to write a story about my journey 
becoming Gandhi. I will pitch all the sections I have written for: Sunday Styles, international Saturday Profile, Sunday 
Business, the Magazine.  

– HuffingtonPost (9.4 million unique viewers/month), for which I have blogged since 2007, to blog from the road or 
anytime (see http://www.huffingtonpost.com/perry-garfinkel/#blogger_bio);  

– I’m speaking with Bollywood producer Ronnie Screwvala, about whom I will have written a NY Times story and about 
to write another about the kabaddi team he owns, so there is good reason to believe he will entertain my idea to have 
him option BEING GANDHI.  

– Pursuing collaboration with independent documentary makers for film based on BEING GANDHI.  

– Daniel Goleman, author of “Emotional Intelligence, one of my oldest friend and a major Influencer on LinkedIn (4 
million followers), will write a feature on what I learned from writing this book.  

– WCBS New York radio station (with 1 million listeners in the New York, New Jersey and Connecticut area, plus 
opportunity to have syndicated nationally), on which I am a regular featured guest for its “Health and Well Being 
Report,” will have me on to speak as well about my lessons.  

– Rudy Maxa, who hosts America’s #1 Travel Radio Show, “Rudy Maxa’s World,” will have me as a guest.  

– I will be hiring my own publicist and who can work closely with the publisher’s PR/Marketing department to garner as 
much attention in the areas of:  

• Book review  

• Lifestyle  

• Psychology  



• Spirituality  

• Politics  

• Self help  

– Naturally we will pursue social media through my Facebook, Twitter, LinkedIn accounts, as well as piggybacking on 
others accounts.  

– I will also mount an international speaking tour, at bookstores, at Gandhi conferences, other spiritual and political 
gatherings.  

 

BLURBS:  

I will seek blurbs from:  

• President Barak Obama;  

• His Holiness the Dalai Lama (who blurbed my last book;  

• Thich Nhat Hanh;  

• Varsha Das, former director of the National Gandhi Museum;  

• Nandita Das, Indian actress, director, activist and personal friend;  

• Daniel Goleman, author of “Emotional Intelligence” and personal friend.  

 
FOR FURTHER INFORMATION: 

JACARANDA LIT 
helen@jacarandalit.com/jay@jacarandalit.com 

www.jacarandalit.com 
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BIPOLAR PHOENIX: 

  My F****d up life and how I Fixed it 

 by  

Andrea McKenna 

All rights available 

 

Synopsis 

In an intensely raw and moving personal testimony, Andrea McKenna describes how this devastating illness took her 

from a life of exceptional achievement to one of total disaster.  How she went from being a successful student and 

athlete with a high-flying career in journalism, to being derailed by the devastating onset of bipolar.  Andrea writes 

about how bipolar manifested itself and the havoc it wreaked in her personal and professonial life, driving her to 

attempt suicide on several occasions. 

After several years of being a victim of this pernicious illness Andrea found the strength and support to turn her entire 

life around.  Andrea describes how over time she acquired the tools to help her overcome and manage her bipolar and 

to take charge of her healing.  She also describes how she now provides support to others suffering from mental health 

issues by speaking out about her life and how she changed it.  Whilst there have been many mental health memoirs, 

most tend to focus on the negative aspects of the illness, Bipolar Phoenix focuses on the step-by-step healing solutions 

that the author found workedfor her and which she hopes will inspire fellow sufferers to similarly rise from the ashes. 

 

 

About The Author 

Andrea McKenna is a 43 year old mother of one and former journalist who suffers from bipolar disorder.  She graduated 

from Boston's University's School of Journalism in 1993.  Following a stint at a production company in London, Andrea 

became a financial journalist in New York at Institutional Investor Newsletters and later at Faulkner & Gray in Chicago.  

Andrea has been a mental health advocate in the Speaker's Bureau with the National Alliance on Mental Health Illness 

since 2007.  



 

 She has appeared on NBC television and addressed various Chicago area university classrooms as a guest speaker on 

bipolar disorder. 

 

FOR FURTHER INFORMATION: 
JACARANDA LIT 

helen@jacarandalit.com/jay@jacarandalit.com 
www.jacarandalit.com 
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'DEAR LIFE' 

by 

Queenie Rosita Law 

World English to Blacksmith Books, other rights available 

 

“To you, it’s just a piece of news, but to me, it’s my life.” 

Synopsis 

For four harrowing days in 2015, Queenie Rosita Law was held captive by kidnappers intent on taking a piece of her 

family’s fortune. As her father raced against time to come to a deal with the kidnappers, Queenie had only her wits and 

courage to ensure her safety. 

Written in the first person, interspersed with third-person sections providing details of her father’s negotiations, 

Queenie’s memoir begins with the shock of being abducted from her own home and taken to a remote location in the 

Hong Kong countryside. Like a princess in a fairytale, Queenie was hidden away in a cave, spending her days and nights 

in a tent while the police desperately searched for her. 

'Dear Life' finally reveals the details of Queenie’s ordeal as she waited to be rescued, from her attempts to convince the 

kidnappers to release her to the moments of terror as her life hung in the balance. Queenie’s frank and guileless voice 

provides an inspiring narrative as she tells how her passion for art and creativity not only sustained her through her 

imprisonmen but also after her release as she struggled with post-traumatic stress.  The book describes how Queenie 

eventually came to terms with her experiences and was able to look forward. 

About the Author 

Queenie Rosita Law graduated from Central Saint Martins College of Art and Design, London in 2009 with a degree in 

Graphic Design specializing in experimental image making.  

 

Law's interest in storytelling and capturing ephemeral moments in life is a fundamental aspect of her work as a visual 

artist and image-maker. Her work has been exhibited in London, Paris, Hong Kong, and Tokyo. 



Queenie founded her art design studio, Production Q, in 2014. Production Q’s clients have included Mandarin Oriental, 

Hong Kong; Joyce Gallery Paris; New world Development Group; Harbour City and Lane Crawford. The studio has been 

at the heart of two major projects: imagery creation and The City Book. The projects encompass lifestyle creations for 

interior and everyday life such as art books and art prints, with the goal to create a collection that will be a daily source 

of inspiration in people’s lives.  

 

 

FOR FURTHER INFORMATION: 
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Future-ready Now – Soft Skills for a Hard World 

Crystal Lim & Dr. Gregor Lange 

Book Synopsis  

 (Non-fiction –Self-help / Leadership) 

(60,000 – 70,000 words) 

All rights available 

 

SUMMARY 

How do you future-proof yourself so that you can create a life you love in a world of disruption and change? 

Enter Future-ready Now.  Finally, the hardware-savvy but heartware-dumb generation has a manual for understanding 

how to develop the essential soft skills that they need to unlock the success they want in every area of their lives.  

In this timely and engaging book, holistic education experts Crystal Lim and Dr. Gregor Lange have drawn on their 

insights from teaching over 10,000 people, from students, to corporate workers, to CEOs, to create a magic formula of 5 

simple but extraordinarily effective “Future-ready skills" that are the secrets to thriving in the chaos of the modern 

world.   

In Future-ready Now, readers will learn about the new empathy economy and how our ability to connect deeply with 

others will ensure our relevance in a future of robotic labour, how Silicon Valley companies are hell-bent on getting us 

addicted to technology and what we can do to take back our control over our attention when our minds are wandering 

47% of the time, and how the era of big data has given rise to the crucial need for people who have the insight and 

creativity to draw new connections and make sense out of all the information around us.  

Using cutting-edge neuroscience, psychology and leadership research, unexpected facts, practical exercises and riveting 

real-life anecdotes, you will learn how to: 

- Increase your self-awareness  

- Enhance your focus and productivity 

- Connect deeply with others 

- Improve your “sensing” ability to better read others and situations  

- Unleash your creativity 

- Stop worrying about fear of failure 



- Create more happiness and resilience 

Future-ready Now is about becoming the best version of yourself, learning how to lead a happy and meaningful life and 
unlocking the extraordinary potential that lies in the Future-ready You. 
  



 
BOOK STRUCTURE 

 

1. Intro  
 
An introduction to the VUCA (Volatile, Uncertain, Complex and Ambiguous) world. Technological 
advances have led to technology addiction, reduced attention spans and emotional isolation.  

What are some of the ways your world is changing? 
 
Real-life, face to face conversations are becoming increasingly rare these days. Communication has 
moved into the digital realm, meaning that people now don’t get the opportunity to practice the 
interpersonal skills that will be increasingly relevant in the future for relationships at home and in work.  
In our careers, we need more sophisticated communication skills than ever as globalisation means that 
being able to collaborate virtually with someone across the planet has become a daily expectation rather 
than a miracle. 
 
At the same time, we are all becoming gradually addicted to technology, like boiled frogs, without 
awareness of how we are unwittingly shaping our brains and behaviours.  Are you intentionally using 
technology for your success and happiness or is technology using you? 
 
From our conversations with senior leaders in Silicon Valley, we know that there is an arms race waging 
for a chunk of your mindshare. Our phone notifications divert our attention to what corporates want us 
to look at. We get dopamine hits similar to what a junkie experiences whenever we see a like on our 
social media. Attention is now the scarcest resource.  Are we wasting our energy on things that do not 
contribute to our success or happiness?  Research has shown that people spend 46.9% of their time 
mind wandering and that this is related to feeling unhappy.  How do we take back our power and control 
over our focus and wellbeing? 
 
For the past few years we have grappled with these problems on the quest to find a formula for future-
proofing humanity and now we are ready to share with you what we’ve learned about how you can 
upgrade our internal operating systems so that you can handle the increasingly complex demands of the 
future and lead a more joyful, successful, and meaningful life. 

2. How to use this book 

The success or “failure” of this book depends on you. Approach this book with a beginner’s mind that is 
open to new ideas – we’re not asking you to believe everything we say without question, but to give our 
suggestions a try and make up your mind for yourself.  To start with, you need to understand what 
success would mean to you, and also what is likely to derail you from achieving the change you want. 

3. Your 3 Brains  
 
To unlock your fullest potential, we will guide you to utilise your 3 modes of intelligence –  head brain 
(thinking), heart brain (feeling) and gut brain (instinctive), so that you can make wiser decisions in these 
complex times. In this chapter, we describe the advantages of each brain and you will use practical 
exercises to discover your preferred brain style and how to leverage the other brain styles you might 
have typically overlooked. 
 
 You will also get familiar with the powerful negativity bias of your brain. This bias which was developed 
in the times of cavemen to help you survive through avoiding risk and overweighting danger. But in the 
modern world, this instinctive bias now functions as a disability, hindering your ability to step out of your 
comfort zone, look at situations clearly when you’re stressed, and make good decisions.  
 
In this book, you will begin to train your brain using simple but powerful psychology techniques to shift 



your brain bias, learn to take in the good around you, and move from fear and anxiety towards growth 
aligned with what really matters to you. 
 

4. The MAGIC formula 
 
Our experience and research points to a simple MAGIC formula which acts like a Future-ready 
vaccination. MAGIC stands for Mindfulness, Awareness, Growth Mindset, Insight and Connection.  

We sequenced the 5 elements deliberately as the learning process has to start with from the inside-out. 
Our method starts from the ability to focus and develop awareness, before expanding into the 
interpersonal skills and then broadening our focus to the wider world through leadership and personal 
contribution.  
 

5. Mindfulness 
 
Mindfulness is an ancient practice that is experiencing a renaissance as one of the most powerful 
personal development tools for the modern world. In this chapter, you learn to enhance your focus and 
train your attention on the present moment. We will use the latest neuroscience findings to show how 
mindfulness can translate to better performance, enhanced decision making, and positive interaction 
with colleagues.   
 
Through experiential exercises, you will get familiar with applying mindfulness in the various domains of 
your life – work, relationships, family, community, mind, emotions, body and spirit.  
 

6. Awareness 
 
Picture your mind as if it is a zoom lens. In the modern world, we need to be able to zoom in and zoom 
out our perspective to shift between 3 different types of awareness –self-awareness (of your thoughts, 
emotions, behaviours), interpersonal awareness (how you read and respond to others), and awareness 
of the wider world around you (contextual/situational/ perspective).  
 
To be truly Future-ready, you need all 3 “awareness sensors” to be functioning so that the Future-ready 
you can collect the maximum data possible from every situation. This is essential for personal 
effectiveness, team work, and understanding complex work environments.   
 
At the end of this chapter, you will learn practical skills to shift your focus of awareness more 
deliberately and utilise different modes of awareness for optimum decision making.  
 

7. Growth Mindset 
 
A rapidly changing world gives rise to the need for us to continually grow, unlearn and learn, or we risk 
becoming obsolete. One of the most influential psychology theories in recent history is the “Growth 
mindset”, a term coined by Stanford University psychology Professor Carol Dweck.  
 
In this chapter, you discover how one simple belief can have the power to influence every area of your 
life. We will go on a journey of mindset discovery, and see whether you are in “fixed” or “growth” mode 
in each of the various life domains.  

One of the biggest obstacles that our clients face is a crippling fear of failure, which is exacerbated by a 
hypercompetitive result driven culture.  We will also examine how fear of failing is linked to a “Fixed 
mindset”, and develop an immunity to this fear by redefining failures as growth experiences.  Using 
highly effective psychological brain training techniques, you will begin shifting your personal limiting 
beliefs and fears so that you are able to step out of our comfort zone and embrace change with less 
anxiety. 
 



8. Insight 
 
For centuries, education has been about the “what”, focusing on acquiring and memorising content.  
Now all the “what” is on the internet, accessible with a few clicks. This is the new era of “what if”,  
where we need to use our brains creatively and couple the big data out there with keen human insight.   

The Future-ready you has the incredible ability to make connections between seemingly disparate silos 
of information.  Not only can you “solve” problems,  but you can use your wisdom and intuition to 
“problem-identify”, which is a much higher-order skill. 
 
Using innovative techniques to provoke your thinking, you will learn how to unleash your creativity and 
tackle problems using cutting edge integrative and design thinking methods and exercises. 
 

9. Connection  
 
As humans, we have a fundamental need for connection. This is a need that is becoming increasingly 
desperate in an increasingly digitised and online world.  
 
In this chapter, you will learn how empathy is an essential skill for successful communication, 
collaboration, relationships and leadership.   
 
You will discover specific skills to enhance empathic communication and apply it in work and 
relationships to lead to increased trust and more meaningful conversations and connections.  

We will also draw on effective psychological  techniques to help you resolve conflict and handle difficult 
conversation, and learn how to develop a balance between your boundaries, and the other person’s 
needs.  
 

 

AUDIENCE / READERSHIP 

- General public -  Self-improvement represents a multi-billion dollar industry globally and there has been 
substantial press coverage and public interest in future-proofing oneself against the 4

th
 Industry Revolution, as 

well as mindfulness, the science of happiness, empathy and resilience. Every day we receive numerous requests 
from the public asking us to teach them “future-ready skills”, and this book would be timely and hugely 
relevant in addressing this tremendous demand.   
 

- University students – there are over 26,000 universities in the world, and we have access to the international 
university network as we are part of the National University of Singapore, Asia’s number 1 University.  As the 
Director of the Centre for Future-ready Graduates, Crystal Lim also is a thought leader in Career Education and 
is responsible for Career Advisory to 37,000 students, and has connections to a global network of Career 
Centres. 
 

- Parents - The content of this book is highly relevant to parents and we are planning to follow up this book with 
a Future-ready Kids version tailored to parents. The global tutoring industry will be worth $200 billion by 2020 
and more than 70% of secondary school students in Taiwan, Hong Kong, Korea and Singapore go for 
enrichment classes and extra learning.   
Parents are highly anxious about how to prepare their children and themselves for the disruptive future and we 
see strong demand from this sector. 

 

 
 



MARKETING 

- Media- Crystal is regularly featured in the news as an expert on Future-ready Skills, holistic education and 
female leadership, and writes and blogs on these subjects.  She has most recently contributed commentary pieces to 
Channel NewsAsia which have gone viral, and been interviewed by MoneyMind Singapore.  

-  Conferences & Speaking engagements - We have a plethora of opportunities to market our book at local, 
regional and global conferences on education, future trends and technology. On average each conference reaches about 
2,000-3,000 attendees. We are also highly sought-after public speakers for multi-national companies’ corporate 
summits (Roche Women Leadership Summit, Vodafone Regional Women’s Forum, UOB Careers Day etc.). Our upcoming 
conferences that we have been invited to present at include the World Economic Forum at Davos, NACE (National 
Association of Colleges and Employers 2018) in New Orleans and Wisdom 2.0 in San Francisco.  

-  Corporate training -  We run large-scale influential leadership programmes and consultancy for multi-
national companies and the public sector reaching thousands of trainees, and have worked with the government on 
skills training and industry skills-mapping initiatives. So far we have experienced overwhelming demand from multi-
national corporates who are looking for us to meet their learning & development training needs. This book could serve 
as a useful text for leadership courses.   
 
-  University roadshows - We also belong to many global University alliances and networks, and see the potential 
in marketing our book to Universities worldwide who are seeking to prepare their students for the future. Numerous 
Universities have already asked to franchise our “future-ready skills” programme “Roots & Wings” and this book would 
make an excellent companion to the course, or reading for students looking to prepare themselves for the working 
world.   At NUS alone, 7,000 students go through this programme annually and this book could be the key text for them. 

-  Digital courses - We are media-friendly and experienced in designing online content / curriculum / courses. We 

are planning to couple this book with an online learning course that could immediately reach the general public and the 

numerous Universities who have been asking to franchise our Roots & Wings programme.  

 

WHY WE ARE BEST PLACED TO WRITE THIS BOOK 

 

 

1.) First-mover advantage and credibility -   Gregor and I popularised the term “Future-ready Skills” 3 years ago and 

have a first-mover advantage in this field. Since then, the terms “Future-proof” and “Future-ready” have become highly 

topical in the media, and we were one of the first to put the “Future-ready” angle on psychology/self-help.   

 

We have personally trained over 10,000 people in these techniques in workshops and classes (we run over 100+ face to 

face workshops of up to 150 students per class every year) and have access to data from the thousands of students we 

have taught e.g. we have read thousands of essays about what hopes, fears and support people need in the modern 

world and developed insights that few others have.  

 

NUS is the only university in the world that has made these skills an essential part of the educational experience.  The 

closest courses we’ve seen are online courses from Stanford and UC Berkeley - Berkeley told us that since Sept 2014, 

more than 450,000 people have registered for their MOOC (free online course) The Science of Happiness, but their 

trainers do not teach in person nor do comparable research on the outcomes of their courses.  

 

2.) Asian / Global perspective - We are an East-West couple with a unique global cultural perspective on these subjects 

and a blend of business, therapy and academic experience. We have also collaborated with a global panel of psychology, 



neuroscience and leadership experts in the writing of this book to make sure that the content is relevant to a global 

audience.  

 

3.) Research -  We have tons of data on our students as every one we teach fills out a battery of surveys before and after 

our course, and we analyse the data to see if there has ben an impact.  We came up with the world’s first “Future-ready 

Index” that measures 9 essential Future-ready Skills (Curiosity, Empathy, Resilience etc.) , and validated this 

psychometric tool on 4,250 students. 

 

We have a research team of academics and researchers who measure the outcomes of our course using a battery of 

psychological gold-standard tests such as the GHQ which measures mental wellbeing, the Brief Resilience Scale that 

measures resilience, the 5-Facet Mindfulness Scale that measures mindfulness and the Six Seconds Social Emotional 

Intelligence test that measures Emotional Intelligence. 

 

Our pilot findings show that 7-11% of the people who went through our course increased a whole EQ band in terms of 

social emotional intelligence. We also saw a 10% increase in resilience in students from our tutorial classes for example. 

Our leadership training programmes have seen great results too - our preliminary findings from a recent pilot of 28 

participants saw an approx. 50% increase in self-awareness for instance.  

 

ABOUT THE AUTHORS: 

 

Crystal Lim          
 
Crystal is a thought leader, expert communicator and regular public speaker on Future-ready skills, Millennials, the 4th 
Industrial Revolution, holistic education, leadership, mindfulness, social emotional intelligence, empathy, diversity and 
female leadership, personal transformation and dealing with change. Her diverse background spans investment banking, 
start-ups, philanthropy and holistic education.  

Crystal leads the Centre for Future-ready Graduates at the National University of Singapore, Asia’s top ranked 

University, which helps students, industry and educators to unlock their fullest potential through developing future-

ready leadership, skills and mindsets. 

 

In 2016, Crystal pioneered the Roots & Wings programme which was hailed as a ground-breaking initiative by industry 

and holistic education thought leaders globally, which focuses on developing future-ready skills for the VUCA world, 

developing personal leadership and societal contribution. NUS is the first university in the world to offer its 7,000 

freshmen a year, a VUCA-ready course as an essential part of the educational journey. 

 

Crystal also runs executive education courses, customised leadership training programmes, career coaching and 

publishes research on future-ready education, mindfulness and social emotional intelligence themes.  

 

Crystal is passionate about unlocking human potential and believes that our collective future depends on the evolution 



of our consciousness.  She has a deep love for writing and the creative arts, and has been a freelance writer and blogger 

since 2004.  

Website:  www.crystalll.com 

Previous blog: https://thecrystalbawl.wordpress.com/ -  received 226k organic visitors despite no sponsorships or 
advertising 

 
Dr Gregor Lange 

Biography: 

 

Gregor is a German-born, Irish- and American-trained clinical psychologist, author, and academic.  During his 8-year 

tenure at the department of psychology, NUS, he taught and supervised clinical psychology students, he also developed 

the ‘Introduction to Clinical Psychology’ and ‘Mindful Psychology’ modules. He then joined the NUS Centre for Future-

ready Graduates as Head of Learning and Development, and co-developed the Roots & Wings programme based on 

Social Emotional Learning, Neuroscience and Leadership research.  More than 10,000 students have been taught 

essential future-ready skills since the first Roots & Wings cohort in January 2016.   

 

Gregor is an expert on unlocking human potential and Future-ready skills.  He has been innovative in applying his 

knowledge in teaching methodologies, pedagogy, curriculum design, and adult learning.  Gregor is an expert clinician, 

executive coach, and a highly sought after trainer and presenter. 

 

Recent publications: 

 

Lange, G. & Davison J. (Eds.) (2015)  Clinical Psychology in Singapore. An Asian Casebook. NUS Press. 

 

Lange, G. (2015)  Buddhism & Psychotherapy: Mindfulness-Based Interventions. In Venerable 

Chuan Sheng, ed. Exploring Buddhism and Science. Buddhist College of 

Singapore and Kong Meng San Phor Kark See Monastery. 

 

Lange, G., Davison J., Goh,  Introduction: Clinical Psychology in Singapore.  In  

D.A. (2015) Lange, G. & Davison J. (Eds.) Clinical Psychology in Singapore. An Asian 

Casebook. NUS Press. 
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HELLO SISTER - The Malayali Nurse on the Moon 

by 

Nisha Susan 

World rights available 

Synopsis 

The Malayali nurse from Kerala is everywhere. She rattles around in a second-hand Japanese car, driving 150 km from 
Jebel Akdhar to Muscat to do her weekly shopping. She is in Cologne contemplating a move to Ireland, only her German 
is now better than her English has ever been. She is in a small town in Madhya Pradesh, wondering when Australia will 
work out. She is one of the three nurses in the little hospital in a small mining town outside Perth, Australia. She is 
everywhere, so sometimes it is difficult to see her. At some point you have to squint to see past the chimera that is the 
Malayali nurse. You have to ask why even Libya is a better choice of place to work than any place in India? You have to 
ask why she chooses nursing at all. Why is she where she is? Is she a gold-miner, cowboy or nun? Who is she?   

If there is a hospital near you, wherever in the world you are reading this, step inside and see if there is an Indian nurse. 
There is a high likelihood there is. If she has a minute for you, ask her which state of India she is from.  The chances are 
she is from Kerala, India. For decades young women from the tiny state of Kerala have left their homes to go all over the 
world.  

"At this particular moment I have distant relatives in Libya, ones who have recently left Yemen, ones in Boston, in 
Germany and in London. They are in Bangalore and in Delhi. They are all nurses."  Nisha Susan, Author 

The Kerala nurse is everywhere. At last count, according to the Indian Nursing Council, there were 2 million registered 
nurses in India of which 1.8 million were in Kerala.  

As ubiquitous as they are, what do we know about them? Why do they travel so far from home? In a country where 
women are fighting day by day, hour by hour to break out of traditional expectations, how did the Malayali nurse make 
it normal to be a working woman who works odd hours, who picks obscure spots in the world to work in, who has 
radical family lives shaped in such a matter of fact way that no one quite 

realises how radical they are? Where else in India would you find husbands running households while their wives 
worked abroad for years?  

 So who is the woman emerging out of the smoke then?  

 

 

About the Author 

Nisha Susan is a writer. She lives in Bangalore, the city that she thinks of as home. She grew up in Bangalore, Nigeria and 
Oman.  



After graduation, Nisha spent several years writing for non-profits and working among large groups of activists. She then 
began a career in journalism in New Delhi, where she rapidly rose to Features Editor at the investigative magazine 
Tehelka. She has since written for a range of publications from Vogue, Elle, The Hindu, Times of India and Hindustan 
Times largely on gender and culture.  

                                                        

In 2009 Nisha Susan was the founder of the widely acclaimed Pink Chaddi Campaign against right-wing vigilantes. Time 
Out, Delhi included her in its list of Top 10 Activists in India, while Femina magazine included her in its list of India's 35 
Most Influential Women, Under Age 35 and MSN India named her Woman of The Year. In the campaign’s moment of 
micro-fame it was covered by a disturbingly eclectic range of media outlets from Fox News to The Guardian to the 
Rachel Maddow Show.  

In 2013 she co-founded a boutique media company Grist Media. Under her leadership Grist Media has since won a slew 
of national and international awards.  Also in 2013 she also fulfilled a long-cherished dream of founding an online 
magazine for women – The Ladies Finger. Over the last three years TLF and its reportage has been written about in every 
major media outlet in India and a few abroad. Nisha’s short fiction has been published by nplus1, Penguin, Zubaan, Out 
of Print and Pratilipi.  
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JOURNEY OF HOPE 

              by 

   Sanaz Fotouhi 

All rights available 

Synopsis 

Journey of Hope is the story of one woman’s life changing journey into Afghanistan.  It provides a fascinating and 

intimate insight into the lives of some of the country's most influential people working to empower the cultural and 

social landscape of the country.  More importantly it gives us a rare glimpse into the everyday lives of Afghans and the 

issues they face. 

When Sanaz Fotouhi, a 22 year old Iranian-Australian woman encouraged her retired banker father to take a leading 

role in establishing one of Afghanistan’s first banks, soon after the Taliban had left in the early 2000's, she had no idea 

she was setting in motion a series of life changing events that would shape the next decade of her life and the lives of 

many of the people she would encounter.  All she knew then was that she had a dream to see Afghanistan and 

understand its people.  

This dream was to take her from Sydney to Afghanistan four times, as part of  a two-member independent documentary 

filmmaking team.  It involved her in the making of two award winning documentaries:  Hidden Generation - a poignant 

short film that deals with women's self-immolation as a form of suicide in Afghanistan and the multi-award winning and 

Walkely finalist Love Marriage in Kabul - a feature documentary that follows the fascinating quest of Afghan Australian 

woman Mahboba Rawi, as she passionately negotiates and challenges old traditions to make a marriage happen 

between a young boy and the girl he has fallen desperately in love with.  For Sanaz however, this turned into something 

much bigger than just navigating the difficulties of making films in Afghanistan in near impossible conditions.  It became 

an incredible journey of self-discovery - one that would lead to her contributing towards the cause of raising awareness 

about the issues affecting Afghan widows and orphans. 

 In a series of raw encounters it would bring her face to face with the hidden gruesome realities of life in modern day 

Afghanistan.  It would take her into the burns units of Kabul hospitals, where she would meet women almost her own 

age, who had set themselves on fire and who would share their share secrets with her, only to die the next day.  She 

would also meet young pre-teen orphans who would confess to her for the first time, to having witnessed murder and 

suffered almost unbelievable physical abuse. 

 

This is the story of how Sanaz left her comfortable life as a student in Sydney to live beyond her physical, psychological 

and mental boundaries in a war zone.  It is also the story of how she fell in love with Afghanistan and its people, making 

her determined to tell their stories - stories that would otherwise remain untold. 

During her time in Afghanistan Sanaz would meet some of the country's most influential people, those working to 

empower the cultural and social landscape.  

Afghanistan's relationship with the rest of the world and the plight of its asylum seekers has been a continuous story in 

news. Yet there have been very few accounts that have taken us behind the headlines.  Journey of Hope gives us an 



intensely personal and intimate snapshot of the everyday lives of Afghan people and a fresh perspective on some of the 

country's most pressing issues. 

Throughout her trips to Afghanistan Sanaz worked with the charity Mahboba's Promise and is often invited as a speaker 

to their events.  For more information on Mahboba's Promise:  http://www.mahbobaspromise.org. 

About the Author 

Sanaz Fotouhi is an Iranian born writer, filmmaker and academic.  Through her work she has become one of the 

influential members of the Iranian community in Australia. 

 

Born in Iran in 1981, Sanaz grew up in Japan, America and Hong Kong and now lives in Melbourne, Australia. She holds a 

BA, MPhil and PhD in English literature from the University of New South Wales and her research interests include the 

study of diasporic writings in English.  Here book 'The Literature of the Iranian Diaspora:  Meaning and Identity Since the 

Islamic Revolution' is a pioneering book in the field (IB Taurus, 2015). 

Sanaz is one of the co-founders and directors of the Persian International Film Festival - Australia's first film festival to 

bring together films from Iran and Agghanistan. She is the co-producer of multi award winning documentary 'Love 

Marriage in Kabul.'   Her book.  Sanaz also writes fiction and is working on a novel.  Currently she is the General Manager 

of the Asia Pacific Writers and Translators, an Australian based literary networking organisation, one of the most unique 

and largest of its kind in the Asia Pacific region. 

 

Sanaz has made numerous media appearances both in her role as Managing Director of the Persian International Film 

Festival and for her photography exhibitions of Afghanistan.   
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THE LANCING GIRLS OF A HAPPY WORLD 

By 

Adeline Foo 

Genre:  non-fiction memoir and related novel 

 

 

“Lancing” girls 

A local mispronunciation of “dancing girls”,a term for the glamorous cabaret dance hostesses 

in Singapore in the 1920s to 1960s. 

Synopsis 

My first impression of the “lancing” girls, the glamorous dance hostesses from the cabarets of the ‘Big Three’ worlds of 

entertainment in Singapore – New World, Great World and Happy World, came from an account my mother once told 

me of these women. 

“Their body was the first thing you noticed.”  She said. 

“They had beautiful figures, and such tiny waists!  They danced to keep themselves slim.” 

My mother’s comment was made in reference to a neighbor she knew, and adopted daughter of  two elderly Cantonese 

sisters who lived in Chinatown and were part of a group of women sworn to celibacy.  This girl when she was old enough 

to work, was pushed into the cabaret to earn money as a dance hostess. 

The story stuck with me.  The girl eventually ran away from home, and was never heard of again.  The second time I 

came across a reference to the dance hostesses was a story in the newspaper about a school in Geylang set up after 

World Ward Two by two women from the Happy World Cabaret.   I was intrigued.  I never imagined that women who 

made a career dancing in the company of men would find time, or money to do charity work.  These two women 

probably yearned to get married and have children of their own.  But they couldn’t, because the moment they stepped 

into the cabaret world, they had entered a life that would be looked down on.  Marriage and having children weren’t 

something they could take for granted.  Perhaps setting up the school satisfied their need to nurture children. 



When I started looking for former dance hostesses who were willing to share their stories with me, I was led to two 

women and two men who were generous with their time.  Why did they do it?  Were they not worried about its stigma 

and the associated risks? 

Adeline Foo’s non-fiction book explores the world of the Singapore cabaret girl in the in the pre-War period and has 

been written in parallel with a novel exploring the lives of women in the sex trade/slavery, set against the backdrop of 

1930s Singapore.  In particular the novel will focus on a British expatriate women named Mabel Winter who fought hard 

to rescue these women and give them the chance of a better life. 

About the Author 

A National University of Singapore alumna and a MFA graduate from New York University’s (NYU) Tisch School of the 
Arts, Adeline completed a Master of Fine Arts in Dramatic Writing on a Media Development Authority scholarship in 
2011. Before this, Adeline spent six years in public relations and advertising as a Group Account Manager, and seven 
years in public service as Head of Corporate Affairs in a statutory board of the Singapore government.  

 

Currently Adeline is an Associate Lecturer at Ngee Ann Polytechnic teaching Nonfiction Writing to Year 3 students in the 
Humanities Studies Faculty.  She is also a screenwriter with three TV series to her name, produced for MediaCorp, 
Singapore’s main broadcasting station. 
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LIVING WITH MAUGHAM 

By 

T.A. Morton 

A collection of essays and short stories 

World rights available 

Synopsis 

For fourteen years T. A. Morton has delved back and forth into the works of W. Somerset Maugham – one of the all-time 
best selling authors in the English language. For the first time, this book collects, all T. A. Morton’s essays and short 
stories about W. Somerset Maugham. It gives us a valuable insight into his methods of storytelling and his life , at the 
same time providing a fresh encounter with Maugham’s most well known stories.  

Living with Maugham is a modern appreciation of the importance of remembering those writers that make us want to 
write, and how truly inspiring it is to pay homage to them.  

Introduction: 

There is a second-hand bookshop that I often visit in Copenhagen, sometimes in search of inspiration or, more likely, 
just because I am bored and want to browse. There, in the cellar downstairs next to a working fireplace, is a corner filled 
with books in English; in that tucked away space, I have found work by Anthony Powell, Graham Greene, Mary 
McCarthy, John Wain and a first edition of A Moon for the Misbegotten by Eugene O’Neill. The play text contains an 
original photo of O’Neill and a typed written letter on a thin blue piece of paper from O’Neill’s wife, Carlotta Monterey 
O’Neill, giving thanks to the Danish critic Bent Mohn on receiving a copy of the Danish translation of Long Day’s Journey 
into Night. 

Recently, I returned to the bookshop and was immediately struck by the title of a book, Women Must Work. Initially, I 
laughed, took a picture of it and contemplated writing something witty on Instagram about it, but then, still feeling the 
after-effects of the derogatory language used by Trump about women, I picked it up. Even if I never read it, I thought, 
my daughter would see it one day, and she would read it; the title would root itself within her. I admit I didn’t recognise 
the author, Richard Aldington, but now I know I must have seen it somewhere for, on googling him, I realised that he 
had written an appreciation on Maugham. Quickly, I ordered it online, assuming it would be similar to the outstanding 
Patterns of Maugham by Anthony Curtis, and would provide me with another insight into Maugham. Yet, when it 
arrived, I was surprised to see it was a pamphlet. The appreciation by Richard Aldington was eight pages long; there was 
a short note by Maugham himself on turning sixty-five and a photo I have never seen before of Maugham staring at a 
bookshelf. I read it quickly and was instantly struck by Aldington’s anger over the lack of respect from literary critics that 
Maugham received during his career. In the early part of the twentieth century, W. Somerset Maugham was one of the 
most successful and popular writers in the world. He wrote novels, plays, short stories, essays, non-fiction and travel 
books, and, to the critics of the day, he was often viewed as ‘competent’, but was deemed second-rate. Aldington 
writes, ‘What perverse nonsense it is to assume that a book or play which is immediately successful on a large scale 
must be bad!’  

It occurred to me that if, in 1939 when this pamphlet was published, Maugham was already deemed as being beneath 
the great men of letters, then how had I ever expected that anyone would take what I had stated at about him at 
literary conferences to be taken seriously. From the first time, at the Anthony Powell Society when I compared Powell’s 
London to Maugham’s, to Vienna at the 13th International Conference on the Short Story when I had considered 



whether the realist or modernist movement had influenced some of his short stories, each time I bravely stood, at my 
own expense, before academics, despite not being a literary scholar myself, pushing his work forward.  

At these conferences, I found people were not overly favourable to Maugham; ‘out-of-date’ and ‘old-fashioned’, I was 
told. I suppose, in my own way, I am similar to Aldington, angry and disappointed that such a great writer, and one who 
had influenced writers such as V.S. Naipaul, Anthony Burgess, Ian Fleming and George Orwell who referred to him as 
‘the modern writer who had influenced me the most’, should be forgotten.  

Yet, Maugham seems to do that to us, his faithful few, and his work encourages a need to write about him, defend him 
while reminding the world of him. I am not the only writer who has felt like this about him, yet, in my recent practices, I 
have never met a counterpart. People tend to remember his name, but haven’t read him for years. They tell me they will 
go back and reread him, and I suppose that’s why I do it, to create a spark in his name once more. Others have queried 
me (mostly writers) over my relationship with him. They ask, ‘Why speak of him and not your own work?’ Maybe it’s 
easier for me to pay homage to a writer who has inspired me greatly than talk or address my own work.  

Last year I finished rewriting a novel. It took me longer than I would have liked, and, despite the fact that I had another 
story in my head, I needed some distance, and so I saw that the Literary London Society was holding a conference. I put 
forward an abstract on Maugham and the English in the East. It was accepted, and I went along quietly, ready for those 
surprised eyes when I mentioned his name. Instead, we were welcomed, Maugham and I. One of the conference’s 
organisers actually thanked me for speaking about him at the opening ceremony. Surrounded by academics from 
around the world, I spoke of Maugham and his characterisation of the English; it was the first time I actually felt proud 
of my strange relationship with him, no longer did I have to stare into smug, bemused faces. We, the two of us, were 
met with warmth and appreciation.  

The bookshop in Copenhagen never gave me any Maugham. I found him on New Year’s Eve a few years before I moved 
to Denmark—a tatty second-hand copy of The Razor’s Edge bought for four euros at the Shakespeare and Co. bookshop 
in Paris. I didn’t know then that he would come to mean so much to me, but, as we returned to Europe after living in 
Hong Kong, he seemed to follow me as I read him: from Monaco close to Maugham’s home in Saint Jean Cap Ferrat and 
Villefranche Sur Mer to discovering that he had lived around the corner from where I was staying while I read 
Remembering Mr. Maugham by Garson Kanin at Chesterfield Street in Mayfair. I have travelled to Singapore, Langkawi, 
Borneo and throughout Malaysia to the outstations he refers to, while reading his tales from the Far East. I found he was 
there, and now so was I. Travel, to Maugham, was valuable and essential, in The Summing Up, he wrote ‘I travelled 
because it amused me, and to get material that would be of use to me’.  

But, I will be honest, it is odd living with Maugham; it drives my family crazy; my nine-year-old daughter refers to him as 
Uncle Willie. Each time I mention that I want to speak about him, my husband and parents roll their eyes: ‘Not him 
again!’ they cry. A photograph of him writing at his desk sits above mine; his books are the closest thing to me on the 
bookshelf. I cannot honestly tell you why, why him, why he has endured, only that he perhaps is a great teacher, and, 
like every good student, I want him to receive the accolades that he deserves. Over the last fourteen years, living with 
Maugham has been my own education into learning how to write. Maugham’s short stories,  

Outline: 

Introduction  

Essay 1 The Secret Self: A brief comparison of the novels from Dance to the Music of Time series by Anthony Powell and 

the London novels from W. Somerset Maugham  

Short story – Mr Maughams 500 words  

Essay 2 W. Somerset Maugham - Realist or Modernist? A brief exploration of Maugham’s short story form.  

Short story – My Maestro’s Maestro  

Essay 3 W. Somerset Maugham - The English abroad in the East and Pacific.  



Observing the Outstation  

Short story – Willie’s Chinese Funeral Urn  

About the author 

T.A. Morton is a Danish based Irish writer. Previously she has worked as journalist and editor for Longman Pearson in 
Hong Kong. Returning to Europe she now resides in Copenhagen where she has worked as a Freelance editor for the 
Danish Institute of Human Rights as well as other Governmental institutes. She has assisted on a Masters course on 
Virginia Woolf at Copenhagen University and has given formal lectures in London comparing the works of Anthony 
Powell and W. Somerset Maugham and the role of Women throughout Powell’s Dance to the Music of Time series.  

Various items of her work have been published including some short stories in Art and Things magazine and more 
recently in the Lakeview International Journal of Arts and Literature. In 2012 she made it on the long list for the Mslexia 
short story prize. In July 2014 she presented a paper on W. Somerset Maugham at the 13th International Conference on 
the Short Story in Vienna.. In July 2016 she gave a paper on W. Somerset Maugham – the English in East and Pacific at 
the Literary London Society Annual Conference.  

 

 

Her collection of short stories, Halfway Up A Hill has been published by Kitaab (2016). In November 2016 she spoke on a 
panel about writing in a foreign place and moderated a panel on writing about place at the APWT conference in China. 
In February 2017 she attended The Times Literary festival in Bangalore and spoke on a panel ‘Keeping it Short’. She is 
currently completing her second novel 
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LOVE AND MALARIA  

Laura Darby  

World rights available 

Synopsis 

"Laura Darby’s compelling memoir of her adventures in the Congo reminds me a little bit of when I first arrived at 

Gombe National Park in 1960  - in what is now Tanzania. Gombe was wild and unknown then, and Laura’s book brings 

back memories of some of my own wonderful early days in the field. Laura’s story is fascinating. Coming to terms with 

life - and love - in an isolated forest was a real challenge. Some ten years ago Laura worked for the Jane Goodall Institute 

– since then she has accomplished so much and I am so proud of her."  Dr Jane Goodall Ph.D., DBE, Founder - The Jane 

Goodall Institute & UN Messenger of Peace.  

Synopsis: After working in Africa for years, Laura Darby thought she’d experienced the heights of adventure, from 

braving Kenyan roads being jostled around in the back of pickup trucks and collecting crocodile blood in Uganda to being 

evacuated from the Democratic Republic of Congo (DRCongo) to Rwanda.  Had she only known what to expect when 

heading deep in the jungle of rural Congo, she might not have brought Adam, who had never set foot in Africa before.  It 

took them six days, 12 hours a day by motorbike, weaving through the jungle, to reach Aketi — a small town with no 

running water, internet, electricity, or law.  But the journey there was only just the beginning of their adventures. 

Tasked with caring for five chimpanzees who were waiting for the opening of a sanctuary that would never be 

completed, Laura and Adam were stranded at the edge of the world and battled corrupt officials, malaria, cultural 

difficulty, malaria, toilet spiders, and so much more malaria.  As Laura faced these hardships she also struggled to bear 

the weight of responsibility in caring not only for five orphaned baby chimpanzees, left to fend for themselves after the 

brutal murder of their groups as a part of the bushmeat trade, but also for the welfare of her malaria-prone partner. 

There is no gauntlet quite like a Congolese adventure and the travails of Aketi brought with them a whole new set of life 

lessons.  

 What recourse does one have when the most basic things that one expects are absent?  When the people you would 

normally trust to help you save chimpanzees are the very people who are fighting you to destroy them?  Laura had to 

learn quickly how far she was willing to go to save chimpanzees when the life of the man she loved was on the line.... In 

2016, their story will be featured in an hour-long NBC special report with Richard Engel. Laura Darby is a Primatologist 

and fervent conservationist.  She lives in Nairobi with her husband Adam where she works to protect great apes from 

within the United Nations System. 

 

 

 

About the Author 

Laura Darby is a Primatologist and fervent conservationist.  She lives in Nairobi with her husband Adam where she works 

to protect great apes from within the United Nations System. 



Laura grew up in New York City and was educated at Columbia University.  After cataloging human skulls and running 

PCRs at the American Museum of Natural History, Laura traded New York's concrete jungle for the real thing starting in 

2002.  

 

Laura has lived in Uganda, Kenya and across the Democratic Republic of Congo, treading the line between bravery and 

stupidity, while researching disease transmission between chimpanzees and artisanal gold and diamond miners.  When 

not caring for orphaned chimpanzees, Laura cares for her beloved cats Radagast, Gandalf and Ginny Weasley and of 

course, her husband Adam. 
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LOVE, NILS 

by Lesli Berggren 

(106,000 words) 

All rights available 

 

Synopsis:  

'Love, Nils' is the true story of a teenage boy battling cancer, and the tender love and bond of trust that grew between 
him and his mother. It is a profoundly moving and powerful memoir with an important message of hope for all carers 
struggling to find help.  Over the two years it has taken Lesli to write this book she has gradually learned how to heal 
herself and now this has become a way for her to help others. 

The book charts the 18 months Lesli spent caring for her beloved son following his devastating diagnosis. Nils, a twin, 
was just 13 when he fell ill -  a gorgeous, athletic, livewire of a boy who came down with a cold that turned out to be 
Stage 4 cancer. He was treated first in Singapore and then the US, and he was cured of cancer—nothing short of a 
miracle. Tragically, however, the stem-cell transplant he received (an imperfect match) created complications that went 
on to claim his young life.  

'Love Nils' is about the love and the intimate connections forged in an often chaotic, impersonal world. It’s about the 
impact one sick boy can have on so many - including President Obama and Bear Grylls. It sings with the resilience of the 
human spirit, with the themes of hope and healing - both the physical and emotional kind. And there is humour too—
incredible, perhaps, given the appalling adversity faced by the book’s two protagonists. Frustration and rage are also 
recurrent themes, as Nils—bed-bound and coming-of-age—is pumped with personality-altering drugs and fights the 
confinement and pain he’s forced to endure.  Yet even in his darkest hour, Nils is moved to reach out to children he 
perceives to be suffering more than him 

With searing honesty, Lesli offers guidance for others navigating complex, often befuddling medical systems. She 
explains how the psychological welfare of young patients is just as important as their physical welfare and how this can 
often be overlooked.  She offers practical tips on how to manage the pain, fear and emotional fall out of long-term 
illness holistically.  



Over the two years it has taken Lesli to write this book she has gradually learned how to heal herself and now this has 
become a way for her to help others. It is Lesli’s hope that young patients and their parents will reach for this book to 
better understand the journey they are on, and to discover new ways to keep themselves and their friendships strong.  

Last but not least, Love, Nils is a story about mending a broken heart after the death of a beloved child. For families who 
have lost a child to illness, the book aims to extend a ray of understanding and hope during a time of unfathomable 
darkness.  

 

 

About the Author 

From the moment her 13-year-old son got sick, Lesli Berggren began taking notes. She knew she could best take care of 
Nils if she kept herself organized and on top of his treatment. For the next year and a half, she stayed by his side: in 
hospitals in both Asia and the USA, through the highs and lows of drugs and therapy, and days both incredibly difficult 
and utterly joyful.  

Thanks to her extensive experience, she is now well versed in patient advocacy, in hospital culture in different countries, 
in grieving programs, and how to find help when none seems available. This knowledge forms the basis for her book, a 
book only she could write. Now readers can benefit from her familiarity, wisdom, and heartfelt voice as Lesli relates the 
experiences she and her son shared during his illness, and how she learned to move forward after his death.  

Lesli is a resilient survivor, a keen listener, and a loving soul. She advises Caring for Cancer Foundation, Kidney 
Foundation and The Red Pencil Art Program in Singapore on therapies to help with the mental wellness of their pediatric 
patients in hospitals.  

Lesli is by nature an independent, creative person who has worked in PR and founded her own graphic design company. 
A native Texan, she has been living in Singapore for 17 years, where she is the creator of an eponymous jewelry line and 
the mother of a beautiful daughter.  

 

 



Notes from Nils’ Supporters:  

Dear Nils:  

The First Lady and I recently learned about the challenges you are facing, and we want you to know how much we 
admire your courage and strength at this difficult time.  

As you continue your brave battle, I hope the support of your family and friends brings you peace and comfort each day. 
Please know the First Lady and I will keep you and your loved ones in our thoughts and prayers.  

Sincerely, Barack Obama  

 

Nils,  

What a champion of a man you are. I think if I have one gift in my life, I do recognize great people and you my friend are 
one of them. Your eyes sparkle, you have got that champion spirit. And I for one am full of admiration for you. You are 
amazing; you are in my prayers and in my thoughts. Keep strong, keep smiling.  

Bear Grylls (Man Vs. Wild, Discovery Channel)  

 

"So my memory of Nils?  A dogged fighter!”  

Prof Quah Thuan Chong, Associate Professor: Department of Pediatrics: Yong Loo Lin School of Medicine: National 
University of Singapore  

 

"A kind, courageous, at times dramatic and an extremely gorgeous young man..." that sums up Nils Dean Berggren in my 
memory.  

Nils was always dramatic. His first presentation to NUH over a weekend that required intensive care unit support and 
multiple consults with various heads of divisions started it all - a diagnosis of ALCL presenting with HLH. The entire 
course of his treatment from the chemotherapy, urgent stem cell rescue, severe GVHD and even his routine sedations 
for bone marrow aspirations were dramatic.  

It was very challenging as a very junior doctor at that time looking after Nils. His disease was very difficult to treat and he 
was a very intelligent boy that always wanted to know everything that we were doing and how he was progressing. Nils 
took every test result in his stride, he was never ever defeated and was always ready for the next hurdle ahead. I 
remember staying back late one night and bugging our lab staff every 15 minutes or so for a flow result - it was a great 
result and I will always remember the look of joy on Nils face; it made everything worth it and it was then I told myself 
we have to do everything to save this boy.  

Eventually we defeated the cancer but the GVHD was just too overwhelming. It really broke my heart seeing Nils suffer 
from GVHD and yet how little we could do to help him. Nils went to Fred Hutchinson in Seattle for further treatment of 
his GVHD and although I was no longer looking after him, he was constantly in my prayers. I remember receiving news 
that Nils had succumbed to GVHD and I just broke down at work, comforted only by the fact that he was now with the 
Lord and no longer in pain. Till this day I still wonder why GOD would take away a life so beautiful.  

"Nils, I really do miss you. I miss your stories, your adventures, I even miss bargaining with you to have you stay another 
day in hospital even though you were always begging to be discharged home. You are an extraordinary boy, a patient 
who has touched all those around you deeply."  



Dr Frances Yeap, MBBS, MMED(Paeds), MRCPCH (UK) Registrar, Division of Paediatric Haematology Oncology . Khoo 
Teck Puat – National University Children’s Medical Institute. National University Hospital, Singapore  
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THE FUTURE OF HEALTH:  2030 

Edited by Dr Marcus Ranney 

World rights available 

 

Synopsis 

We stand on the brink of a technological revolution that will fundamentally alter the way we live, work, and relate to 

one another. In its scale, scope, and complexity, the transformation will be unlike anything humankind has experienced 

before. We do not yet know just how it will unfold, but one thing is clear, the response to it must be integrated and 

comprehensive, involving all stakeholders of the global polity, from the public and private sectors to academia and civil 

society. 

The fourth industrial revolution is building on the third, the digital revolution that has been taking place since the middle 

of the last century. This new revolution is characterized by a fusion of technologies that is blurring the lines between the 

physical, electronic and digital spheres. 

This revolution puts technology right at the heart of its catalytic engine and no sector is better placed for change than 

that of biology and medicine. But what does the future of digital health have in store for us? How will the intersecting 

realms of technology, medicine and the biological sciences shape our world in 2030? This is the question Global Shapers 

from across the world are coming together to address in this first of its kind collaborative project on Healthcare.   

What is the Global Shapers community? 

An Initiative of the World Economic Forum, the Global Shapers Community is a network of Hubs developed and led by 

young people who are exceptional in their potential, their achievements and their drive to contribute towards their 

communities. With 6000 Shapers in more than 450 hubs across the World, this community is one of the largest 

leadership networks of its kind.  

Key themes: 

This book will represent the voice of the millennials, i.e. the Shapers community within the World Economic Forum. Each 

chapter will be 2,500 - 2,800 words in length and will be written by an individual or a working group - all selected for 

their thought leadership within their spheres of medical expertise. The resulting book will be the collaborative effort of 

more than 40 authors from across the globe. 

  

Reading this publication will allow us to dare to dream big for the opportunities that could be available to us in the 

future.  It will also force us to consider the potential risks, and to be aware of what we need to protect against. The 

themes covered in the book will include:    

 Wearable devices, biological sensors & trackers 

 Robotics in surgery, at home and inside our bodies 

 Genomics: personalised medicine and biologics 



 Chronic disease management: monitoring and treatment, including bionics, stem cells and regenerative 
medicine 

 Telemedicine - remote diagnosis and virtual consults  

 Point of care diagnostics - the lab on a chip  

 3D printing - prosthesis and implants  

 Artificial intelligence: IoT, the blockchain, health records and data management 

 Mental wellbeing: health and happiness  

 Virtual reality  

 Climate change and public health – water, air and land  

 Underwater living habitats  

 Space medicine and the journey to Mars 

 Sports medicine and performance 

 Human intelligence and its augmentation  

 Dating, love, reproduction and parenting 

 Food, diet and nutrition  

 War and conflict on physical and mental health 

 Quantum computing – data, imaging, encryption and entanglement  

 Art based therapy 

 Natural and alternative medicines and the theory of wellbeing  
 

Each author will write about their own story and about what attracted them to this space and the future they are 

working towards. Whilst this is essentially a science publication, it is also targeted towards the wider community and 

aimed at inspiring us all to imagine a world in which technology works for us, to create a healthier life of wellbeing. 

  

The aim of this unique publication is to inspire the youth of today to engage in STEM and a career in these areas of 

research, as well as educate the wider population on what possibilities lie ahead of us, and the work that we can all do in 

order to shape this future.    

 

       

The chapter brief: 

Imagine you have just woken up in 2030. How do you feel? 

Let's not worry about the feeling of apprehension of waking up 14 years from now. Just imagine what life would be like 

in your field. Walk down to your hospital, your lab, your office. Say hi to your colleagues whom are all still there. Say hi 

to your friends and family whom are all still at home. What does their life now look like for the vertical that you have 

chosen to focus your writing on?          

  

Whether its how their diabetes is being managed, or how drones and autonomous vehicles are interacting with them, or 

how stem cells have transformed the way we treat diseases. This list goes on. The simple fact is that our digital lives of 

health and wellness will have been transformed more than we could have imagined. Technology has advanced at a pace 

outstripping even what Moore would have predicted. What impact has this now had on your field? That’s the leap of 

imagination we need to take here.  

 

Please write from the heart. Allow us see the world through your eyes. Sometimes the technology may not always be a 

force for good. CRISPR for example may have been completely exploited in designer humans, the block chain effect on 

our health records may have removed any hint of secrecy from society of our health complaints, AI and robots may have 

completely replaced doctors leaving thousands without jobs... its your version of reality. Make it big.  



    

Talk about the good, the bad and the ugly. What does 2030 look like? How did we get here and what happens now? 

Don’t worry, at the end of this amazing day, you go home to bed. Your head feels heavy, so you pop a nano-robot 

delivering paracetamol directly to your neurovascular tissue in your forehead and drop off to sleep.....  

          

Key questions to be addressed in each chapter: 

What does the reality of 2030 look like?  

How did we broadly get here? With some mention of where you left off in 2016. 

What leaps of technology have been overcome? 

What risks have been protected against?  

Has the impact of your field benefited mankind, or causing harm/ been abused?  

Have there been any spillover effects of this technology on other industries?  

What does the world look like now because of this technological advancement?  

What have you learnt from being present in 2030? 

Marketing/Buy Back potential: 

Marcus is in the process of talking to a number of major global companies to explore the possibility of them purchasing 

a number of copies to circulate to their clients.  He is also planning a series of international launch events through the 

WEF Shaper community to spread the word locally across regions. 

With around 40 contributing authors and a Shaper network of 6000 + around the globe Marcus hopes that there will be 

multiple opportunities to spread the word and generate sales. 

About the editor: 

 

 

Dr. Marcus Ranney completed his Bachelor of Science and Medical degrees from University College Medical School in 

London. His passion for sports and extreme medicine and physiology has stemmed from more than a decade of 

conducting field research across the planet. His expeditions have led him climbing the faces of Everest, skiing across the 

Arctic and traversing the European Alps. He has served as a medical officer in the Royal Air Force fueling his desire for 

flight and at NASA’s Kennedy Space Center for one of the space shuttle’s missions to the International Space station.  



 

After practicing clinical medicine in London, he made the transition to Mumbai where for the past six years he has 

worked within the Healthcare industry as a consultant, for both private and public sector. Leveraging his network and 

domain expertise to advise and develop strategies for a variety of healthcare clients. Since 2015, Marcus has been part 

of the team at RoundGlass Partners, an international digital health and wellness organisation committed to making an 

impact in peoples lives from birth through to old age. As vice president in the investment team, his responsibilities 

involve seeking out and investing in the right technologies and entrepreneurs, for RoundGlass to create an ecosystem of 

world class collaborative digital platforms that together work towards improving the health and wellness of an individual 

through the power of mobile technology. 

 

Marcus has always been a person of many interests.  He continues to expand his spheres of influence across different 

spheres through strategic mentorship and advisory roles to various startups. In his own time, he works with several 

NGO's in his capacity as a World Economic Forum's Global Shaper – Curator of the Mumbai Hub. He is a keen athlete 

and regularly participates in Half Marathons and Triathlons and is also working on his own first book, in the field of 

popular science.  
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THE DIAMONDS WITHIN 

By 

Liza Pavlakos 

Genre:  Memoir/motivational 

       World rights available 

 

Liza Pavlakos is one of Australia's most inspirational female entrepreneurs and a powerful speaker on innovation 

and the entrepreneurial mindset.  In her talks on awakening the entrepreneur within, Liza shares stories from her 

own life and explains how they too can awaken their 'inner entrepreneur' by discovering the courage, power and 

determination within themselves.  

 

Liza speaks from personal experience.  She has herself faced and overcome much adversity in her own life.  As a 

child she suffered sexual abuse, she has been homeless and suffered domestic violence.  However, Liza was 

determined that her life would not be defined by these events.  Instead, she dug deep within herself and found the 

strength to turn her life around and become a successful businesswoman.   

“I can’t change the things that have happened to me, but I can take control of the rudder and steer my life in the 

direction that I want it to go in.  I’ve gathered the diamonds within and used them to better my life.  Now I am 

embarking on a journey of doing the same for others.” 

Synopsis: 

Liza Pavlakos seemed to have it all – a supportive husband, five wonderful children, a successful business and a 

home by the sea.  But deep inside all she felt was a dark pit of despair.  What Liza hid from the outside world was a 

series of soul-destroying events that had robbed her of her childhood and shaped her adult life. 

Growing up in Malaysia the daughter of a famous pastry chef mother and a successful radiologist father Liza should 

have had a childhood filled with happiness.  But instead, she grew up in an unhappy household with two parents at 

war with each other.  Largely brought up by maids, she was abused as a child by her uncle , an event which was 

‘swept under the carpet’ and kept hidden to avoid shame. 



 

When the family upped sticks and moved to Australia it seemed that things would improve.  But as a shy, dark-

skinned Muslim girl she always felt different and often found herself the butt of racist comments.  Despite her 

loneliness things did start to improve, her parents were getting on better and soon her mother was pregnant with 

her younger brother.  Liza began to feel happy again and started to enjoy a more carefree outdoor life. 

However, this temporary respite came to a crashing end when her father’s mistress turned up on their doorstep 

with their small child.  Together with her siblings Liza was swept up by her mother and taken back to Malaysia.  

Here she found herself surrounded by aunts, uncles and cousins and it was then, while her mother was distracted, 

that fourteen year-old Liza was sexually assaulted by a close family member.  Speaking out about the assault 

caused her to be accused of lying and disloyalty by her parents and lead to her first suicide attempt. 

Deeply troubled Liza started to skip school and was caught stealing from fellow classmates.   Another failed suicide 

attempt followed.  Eventually she ran away from home, away from a father who raised his hand to her and into the 

arms of an abusive boyfriend. Her then on her life descended into a cycle of domestic abuse.  She lost all her self-

esteem and confidence and it was at this lowest point that suffered a violent assault and abduction at the hands of 

a stranger.  Let down by her family and by the legal system Liza felt she had nowhere to go but back to her abusive 

boyfriend. 

As a release during this turbulent time aged 23 Liza amazingly found the strength to set up and organize the Miss 

India International Pageant in a bid to empower other oppressed women.  In its first year this event attracted an 

audience of 4,000 and generated around $100,000 in ticket sales.  The event went on to run successfully for five 

years. But it was during this time, that Liza turned to drugs as a way to escape the domestic abuse she was 

suffering.   These were dark times and despite her business successes Liza found it impossible to escape both her 

abusive boyfriend and the pull of the drugs. 

Liza eventually turned to God and started to read the Quran again.  It seemed that reaching out to God brought 

salvation in the form of Nick, a Greek Orthodox tailor who seemed to understand her better than she did herself.  

At last Liza felt she had a chance of real happiness. 

Surprisingly her parents after years of blaming her for bringing shame on her Muslim family welcomed Nick into 

their family.  Liza and Nick were married and Liza gave birth to Alexxi, but still dark shadowy hands reached out 

from within to drag her back down into the mine. 

In order to finally escape this darkness inside herself Liza knew that she had to face up to her past and deal with it.  

She walked into a Police station and filed charges against her abusive boyfriend.  He was prosecuted and left 

Australia.  

Whilst never completely free of the dark mine of despair, Liza now feels in control of it and how it affects her life.  

This has led to her wanting to share her own experiences and success with others to help them too to overcome 

difficulties in their lives.  Acceptance of what has happened in her life has been a huge part of the healing process 

for her. 

About the author: 

Liza Pavlakos is an International Keynote Speaker and successful entrepreneur – running Finest Alterations a 

flourishing tailoring franchise brand with many A List celebrities as clients. 

. 

 

 



 

Liza Pavlakos is a dynamic motivational speaker for international events, and a successful keynote speaker 

acclaimed for energising audiences as large as 10,000 with her straight-from-the heart way of engaging and 

communicating with people. She has addressed audiences across the world ranging from entrepreneurs to 

corporate executives and reputed business leaders.  

As an inspiring speaker and mentor, her life mission is to drive entrepreneurs and corporate teams to overcome 

adversities with steadfast determination. To show them that if they have the courage and a burning desire to 

succeed, nothing can stop them from reaching their goals. 

Her popular keynote topics include: 

 How to Make Success Your Burning Desire 
 Shifting the Sales Mindset 
 Self-Leadership Within an Organisation 

 

Overcoming homelessness, abduction, and abuse to achieving extraordinary success. 

While other speakers may deliver motivating messages, Liza is the message. She has walked the talk. Having 

experienced enough trauma to last a lifetime, she draws from her own inspiring story of grit and resilience to 

influence thousands, to convince them that the obstacles they face are not insurmountable. She herself was once a 

victim. Today she is a victorious achiever.  

At the age of just 23, Liza set up and organised the Miss India International Pageant - this prestigious event ran 

successfully for five years. In its very first year, the event attracted a 4,000-strong audience and generated around 

$100,000 in ticket sales. 

Despite having no formal training or experience in the hospitality industry, Liza took on the ailing Minibar 

Piccollo, restaurant and bar in Melbourne's CBD which was on the brink of being closed down. With her never-say-

die spirit and determination to pick up the fundamentals of running the business Liza transformed it into a 

flourishing café. 

 Finest Alterations: Liza's lack of a background in sewing did not deter the fearless entrepreneur in her from 

investing in and turning around this small, loss-making clothing alteration and tailoring enterprise into a thriving, 

five-outlet business with a collective turnover exceeding $1,000,000. Finest Alterations has serviced celebrity 

clients such as Michael Buble, Jay Z, and Beyonce and world-renowned events like the Australian Open and the 

Melbourne Grand Prix. 

Entrpreneurs aren't just for start ups.  They are people like you and me, anyone with a 'no excuse' mindset."  

Liza Pavlakos 

 



In 2016 Liza was featured on CNN where she talked about her role as a thought leader empowering women to 

overcome adversity and emerge as successful entrepreneurs. 

Miss Earth Coronation Night, Philippines speaker and judge: Liza had the honour of judging this event, one of 

the top four beauty pageants in the world, and addressing the huge audience. 

Keynote speaker at the 10th Annual HR Congress in the Philippines in 2016. 

Liza is currently working on her second book - The Indefatigable Entrepreneur: A Passionate Approach to Life and 

Work as a follow up to her moving memoir - The Diamonds Within 

Follow the link below to see You Tube clip of Liza speaking in Philippines: 

https://www.youtube.com/watch?v=fmlFHqLl2w4&t=74s 

Liza speaking on ‘Setting Goals’: 

https://www.youtube.com/watch?v=P8YuLUIhbo4&t=9s 
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THE OTHER SHANGRI-LA 

by 

Shivaji Das 

All rights available 

 

Genre:  Narrative non-fiction 

World rights available 

‘The ‘Other’ Shangri-La’ is a work of narrative non-fiction based on the author and his wife’s journey through the Sino-
Tibetan frontier-land of western Sichuan.  The book describes the rugged landscape of this region that comprises 7,000 
metre high mountains, deep gorges, vast grasslands and the world’s most dangerous road.  It also explores the region’s 
history and the peculiarities of its scattered settlemants:  Liang – the world’s highest town that is also the birthplace of 
important Lamas, Larung the world’s largest monastery and highest slum, Danba - a ‘Beauty Valley’ famed since 
antiquity for its good-looking and strong-minded women, Yading – a pilgrim circuit once terrorized by bandit monks and 
Kangding – a small town that gave birth to China’s favourite love song. 

Along their journey, the travelling duo indulged in several adventures that are written about humourously in the book – 
staying with nomad families, debating with monks on reviving Buddhism in China, getting spooked by a bone-collector at 
the sky-burial site, becoming investigators in a love triangle in the ‘Beauty Valley’ and running away from paparazzi 
tourists who take the travellers as participants in a local beauty contest. 

Above all, this book explores in detail the lives and cultures of the people inhabiting these remote lands who are now 
subject to turbulent socio-economic factors – the Sinification of Tibetan culture partially countered by growing Han 
patronizing of the Tibetan Buddhism, continuing migration of daredevil yet earnest entrepreneurs from coastal China, 
nomads rejecting government financed permanent settlements to return to their ancient lifestyle and the fall and rise in 
the macho imagery of the local Kham men, considered the most eligible in China.  The book also explores the testy 
relationship between Hans and Tibetans in what is arguably the most restless of the Tibetan inhabited areas in China. 

About the author: 

Writer, traveller, and photographer; Shivaji Das is the author of ‘Angels by the Murky River: Travels Off the Beaten 
Track,’ Yoda Press (2017), ‘Journeys with the caterpillar: Travelling through the islands of Flores and Sumba, Indonesia 
(2013),’ and ‘Sacred Love: Erotic art in the temples of Nepal,’ Mandala Publications/ Aadarsh Books (under publication, 
e2017).  



 

 

Shivaji’s writings have been published in magazines such as TIME, Asian Geographic, Venture Mag, Jakarta Post, 
Conscious Magazine, PanaJournal, Freethinker, etc.  

He has given talks on topics ranging from Travel Writing, Humour in Cross-Cultural context, and the culture of Indonesia 
in universities and forums in Singapore, Morocco, China, Indonesia, Malaysia and Brazil. His interviews have been 
featured on BBC, CNBC, Channel News Asia, Travel Radio Australia, Around the World TV, Radio Roaming, and Singapore 
Discovery Centre’s IFD exhibition.  

His photographs in collaboration with his wife, Yolanda Yu, have been exhibited in the Darkroom Gallery, Vermont 
(USA), Kuala Lumpur International Photography Festival (Malaysia), the Arts House (Singapore), and the National Library 
(Singapore).  

Shivaji also takes an active interest in migrant issues and is associated with Singapore based organization Transient 
Workers Count Too (TWC2). He is the conceptualizer and organizer for the Migrant Poetry Contests in Singapore and 
Malaysia.  

Shivaji Das was born and brought up in the north-eastern province of Assam in India. He graduated from the Indian 
Institute of Technology (IIT), Delhi, subsequent to which he completed his post-graduation from the Indian Institute of 
Management (IIM), Calcutta. He is presently working as a management consultant in Singapore 

http://www.shivajidas.com  

Twitter: @ShivajiAuthor  

Youtube: http://goo.gl/uoMvUm  
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